MINUTES
of the

COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI
NOVEMBER 3, 2006
THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE COUNCIL OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI, STATE OF
HAWAII, WAS HELD IN THE COUNCIL CHAMBER, KALANA 0 MAUI BUILDING,
WAILUKU, HAWAII, ON FRIDAY, NOVEMBER 3, 2006, BEGINNING AT 9:07 A.M., WITH
CHAIR G. RIKI HOKAMA PRESIDING.
CHAIR HOKAMA: The regular meeting of the Council of the County of Maui for the third of
November 2006 shall come to order.
Mr. Clerk, please call the roll.

ROLL CALL
PRESENT: COUNCILMEMBERS MICHELLE ANDERSON, JO ANNE
JOHNSON, DENNIS A. MATEO, MICHAEL J. MOLINA,
JOSEPH PONTANILLA, CHARMAINE TAVARES, VICE-CHAIR
ROBERT CARROLL, AND CHAIR G. RIKI HOKAMA.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER DAIN P. KANE.
COUNTY CLERK ROY T. HIRAGA: Mr. Chair, Mr. Chairman, eight members are in
attendance, one is excused, a quorum of the Council is present.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, ladies and gentlemen, this mornings opening remarks is from our
colleague of West Maui, Ms. Johnson.

OPENING REMARKS
Councilmember Jo Anne Johnson led the assemblage in the singing of God
Bless America.
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PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The Members of the Council, and others in attendance, rose and recited the
Pledge of Allegiance.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Johnson.
Mr. Clerk, let us proceed with the agenda please.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, we have received thirty requests from individuals who
have signed up prior to the convening of the meeting that wish to testify. Shall we
proceed?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Prior to proceeding, the Chair would first request that anyone with cell
phones, pagers, other communication devices to please either turn it off or on your
silent mode. The Chair will enforce the decorum of this chambers.
Those that are presenting testimony this morning that have signed up prior to the
start of this meeting, you have three minutes to speak to the Members of the Council
at which time we will assist you with a lighting system at the podium. At the
beginning of your comments, the green light will indicate the beginning of your time.
At the two-minute and thirty second mark a yellow light will go on indicating your thirty
seconds to conclude. And at the three-minute mark, the red light will go on at which
time, for those of you that have signed up prior to the start of this meeting, the Chair
will interrupt you and ask for you to give your final sentence or you may return for an
additional three minutes at the end of all others that have spoken prior to the start of
this meeting.
Stating that, Mr. Clerk, will you please call our first testifier.
COUNTY CLERK: And, Mr. Chair, I would note that the vast majority of the individuals will
be offering testimony on Bill 57 unless otherwise noted.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COUNTY CLERK: Our first speaker is Steven Bronsten, followed by Dick Mayer.
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PRESENTATION OF WRITTEN OR ORAL TESTIMONY
MR. STEVEN BRONSTEN [testifying on Bill No. 57 (2006)1:
Thank you. Mr. Chairman, Councilmembers, welcome guests. Thank you for letting
me have this opportunity.
I'm here to discuss the fair housing 57 resolution. I represent the owners, a family
owned business, Kula Lodge, Kula Restaurant and Lodge. It has taken them about
fifteen years to get entitlements approved, which Chris Hart did for them to expand
their fifteen rooms, to rebuild the lodge, to rebuild the restaurant, and to create a
wellness center for the next generation. By passing this legislation or by lumping it in
to renovation legislation, I think, I, I suggest we take another look at that.
Also, redevelopment here in Wailuku and in other parts of Maui. Dr. Park who owns
a building on, on North Church Street is planning to basically build his building up in a
multi-use factor, that may eliminate his opportunity to do so.
Yesterday I was given permission, I've been working for several months with Betsill
Builders and Alvin Yoshimori of GYA Architects with Maui Medical because they don't
have enough space where they are. And we've been working on two building
designs for them, one which would provide parking for the County, it might be a multiuse building, it might be an office building, it might be a residential part building.
I've been doing this for 35 years, I've been working with gap housing, creating multiuse housing for all income levels to live together. I don't have enough knowledge
here to, to comment on a lot of the sprawl development which I'm personally against;
however, economically, to pass legislation like this would hurt not only the
redevelopment which is contrary to what our goals are, but would have a severe
economic slowdown for, for many, many families on Maui.
Thank you for this opportunity and I trust your wisdom.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Bronsten
Members, any questions for our testifier this morning?
If not, thank you very much Mr. Bronsten.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Dick Mayer, followed by Bad Mulvihill.
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MR. DICK MAYER [testifying on Bill No. 57 (2006)1:
Thank you very, very much. My name is Dick Mayer.
In the Maui News yesterday, Mr. Laney from the First Hawaiian Bank was quoted as
saying something to the effect that we should be relying on the market to solve the
housing problems. That this bill will not do that, will interfere with the market. I wish
that rather than quoting the, one of the executives of the company probably living in a
very fancy home, they'd actually interviewed the tellers at the bank and asked them
what they felt about it. Those are the experts on affordable housing. Those are the
ones who know about it. I don't think that the vice presidents and the presidents of
these big banks or the big development companies are the ones to be asking about
the needs of affordable housing.
I would hope that the Councilmembers would ask those who are opposed to this bill,
who are speaking out against it, do you own your own home? My guess is that the
people that own their own home aren't as concerned as the, they should be for those
in the community, the many people who do not own their own home and who have
left the island. Many of our young people have left because they cannot afford it.
I want to congratulate the Council for putting forth some excellent legislation. We can
always argue that this point, to that point could be modified but I think what you have
before you is excellent. I think that there's going to be a floor amendment today, I'm
hoping there is based on what I said last time that the in-lieu of fee probably should
be done away with entirely. But, you folks did the right thing, you raised the dollar
amount from around 120,000 to 190,000. I understand that there may be an
amendment to make it a percentage so that the richer folks will be paying a higher
percent at perhaps thirty percent, that would be certainly a major improvement over
what you have now and I would urge you to do that.
This problem is not a new one. A&B Corporation, thirty-five years ago when I was on
the Planning Commission promised when they, Wailea was going before our
Planning Commission at that time that they would put one-third of the units in Wailea
for workforce housing. That has not been done, they have reneged on that promise
that they made at that time to the Planning Commission and to the workers who
would be there. Now many of those workers have to commute from far away
because that housing isn't there.
That's the sort of force we need and this bill, I think will allow us to get the
developers, with the mechanisms to enforce and to require them to actually put in
the, the affordable housing that we all need in Maui.
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Again, I urge you all please pass this bill today, stand united as you were at first
reading and make this a Council that will say to any veto that may come along, no
this is something the people of Maui need. Please go ahead and again ask those
who come out and speak against it, do you own your own home. My guess is they
do, they do and they're speaking against a bill that will help many of those who are
homeless.

Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Mayer.
Questions for Mr. Mayer, Members?
Having none, thank you for your comments.
COUNTY CLERK: Bart Mulvihill, followed by Sean Lester.

MR. BART MULVIHILL [testifying on Bill No. 57 (2006)1:
Good morning, Council.
My name is Bart Mulvihill and my former economics professor, Mr. Dick Mayer, no
sir, I don't own a home and I can't afford to buy one.
Aloha Councilmembers. I live in Lahaina, I grew up in Kaanapali. I attended Kam Ill
School before I graduated from Seabury as a day student in 1978.
I am a fulltime realtor in existing single family homes and condominiums in Kaanapali
and some raw land. My contact with these buyers and what motivates them has
given me an inside view of the very complex financial dynamic of this industry. Our
side of the island is pretty much built-out. My motivation to speak today is on behalf
of the average guy who will face a catastrophic economic impact that this bill will
have upon the general public, not the developers.
My late father was a single family home builder who built thousands of homes in his
career. He was like the Donald Trump of the San Fernando Valley. Developers like
my dad are very different people. Some call them mavericks, visionaries, but the
most common denominator of all these individuals, a gambler with the family fortune.
But most gamblers know that when the deck is stacked against them, they walk away
from tough odds and these are tough odds.
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Why didn't I follow in my father's footsteps? Given all the inside secrets he shared
with me, I'm not a gluten for punishment. Given, and what I know today about what it
takes to build homes both financially and politically, leaves me flat. What you're
proposing today, my dad would have said "I'm done." This would have sent him into
early retirement.
Developers are driven by incentives, not the joy of the work. This bill before you
today removes the monetary incentives and makes building homes look like a losing
bet. Money is everybody's reward for hard work and sacrifice. I don't see incentives
here, what I see is government choosing who can make money and who can't.
Banks, venture capitalist, or A&B for that matter don't loan money to builders simply
on the merits of good credit and cash invested. Lenders especially don't loan
construction capital unless the builders' performer or business plan forecasts a
minimum of thirty-five percent profit. This will greatly reduce the builders financing
options and thus shutting out the small and medium size builder and the construction
jobs they create. This is where the little guy is going to get hurt. Every day a
plumber, an electrician, mason, carpenter, whoever goes to a job site and does his
job, a job created by a risk taker, a job that won't be there unless the maverick sees a
profit.
A fifty percent affordable project with slim profit margins are never going to see
daylight. It would be the equivalent of doubling the land cost. The advocacy groups
pushing for these proposed standards don't have to build the houses or bear the
responsibility of paying the contractors, employees, suppliers, or repaying their
lenders. They don't have a clue of what a huge financial undertaking building homes
can be. If the people that do the actual work, the builders, realtors, and trade unions
and even the economic scholars are saying that this, have weighed in and said this is
harmful and it will not help the community, we should be grateful for the forewarning
and heed their advice and go back to the drawing board, eighteen months invested
or not.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mulvihill, will you chose to conclude in a sentence or would you like
to return for an additional three minutes.
MR. MULVIHILL: I have, I have one sentence, thank you, Mr. Hokama.
Passing this bill is in no way an assurance that homes will get built, but surely will
make the cautious builders and the jobs they create, the little guys look for greener
pastures off-island. After all this is a business, it's not philanthropy.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Questions for our testifier, Members?
Excuse me, you can't, this is for the Members, excuse me. Thank you.
Thank you, Mr. Mulvihill.
MR. MULVIHILL: Thank you very much for hearing me today.
COUNTY CLERK: Sean Lester, followed by Lyn McNeff.

MR. SEAN LESTER [testifying on Bill No. 57 (2006)1:
Thank you, Mr. Chair and Members.
First of all I'd like to thank you for standing up for something that's been known as
kind of one of the things in the back room for a long time, but hasn't been spoken
about in a way that's forceful, that's thoughtful, that's taken the time that's necessary
to ensure that something called social justice actually has its day here in Maui
County.
The gravity of the vote today is far more than just about anything I've every seen
before this Council before. I am deeply saddened by the fact that certain interests
have decided to make this political, when in actuality it has nothing to do with that. It
has to do with this body doing its job properly. And as I've said many times, it's
extraordinary to see whenever this body comes forward together as a group, the
extraordinary talents that are here to work together for the good of our County.
You know, this is the legislative branch and you've done your job well here. Two
years of work, eighteen plus months of work is enough. It's, this is a place to begin,
there'll be more, there'll be more things to be talked about next year and the year
after but I want to commend the Housing Committee and others for the extraordinary
work that's been done.
And I think it's time finally to show that this is a government, where it is a strong
Council, not a strong Mayor. The way the government is set up here is for you folks
to have the power and for the Mayor to administrate. And to do this type of thing is a
travesty to people like myself and others that have spent eighteen months of our time
coming down and testifying and trying to work out an issue. And to come ten days
before everyone votes, to me is a grave injustice to myself and to others, but
especially to people that don't have housing.
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We all know that we're about to lose this island, inter-generationally for people that
have built this place, the people that do the work every single day. It's not right for
people to have to work two and three jobs, both husband and wife, have their
children at home and still not be able to afford a house.
So thank you for your work, thank you for the time. Please keep this at the forty and
fifty percent for now. Send a very clear message and from there if there are folks that
want to come and work with you next year, please have them come in. But that's the
place to do it.
Once again, mahalo and thank you for being here. Aloha.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Lester.
We're under questions for Mr. Lester's comments.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Chair.
Thank you for being here Mr. Lester.
You made a comment that to come ten days before this bill, I think myself and other
Members know what you're talking about because we saw the letter. But I don't think
anybody else that's watching this or most people who may be watching this would
know what you're talking about.
MR. LESTER: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Can you extend on that a bit please.
MR. LESTER: Yes, thank you, Mr. Chair.
Basically what happened a few days ago, the Mayor put out a call to arms, that
basically in about five or six paragraphs stated that he called the Chamber of
Commerce and many developers together to try to kill this bill. He stated that, what I
remember that Maui's like Russia with this type of bill coming out.
I was just incensed by what was there, it was extraordinary. I'm going this is the man
that for two years, you know, I didn't want to get into the politics of it but that's what
we're talking about is a, a letter that says shut this down. Shut you folks down today
from being able to do your work.
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And I just said, this is the Administrator, this is a duly, this is an elected Administrator,
what's going on here. And then stating that, that all you did, all, all eight of you folks
did was to try to get another Member of this body in as the next Mayor. That was an
effrontery to this body. I mean you are, you are eight individual people, you are not
backing, I mean, look at the diversity here. You're extraordinary people. This is not
about one particular person.
I'm sorry, I'm pontificating. I apologize, but that's what it was about.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr, Lester.
MR. LESTER: You're welcome.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Further questions to Mr. Lester.
Thank you for your testimony.
COUNTY CLERK: Lyn McNeff, followed by Stephen Kealoha.

MS. LYN MCNEFF [testifying on Bill No. 57 (2006)1:
Chairman Hokama and Councilmembers. I'm Lyn McNeff, I'm representing MEO and
Sandy Baz who couldn't be here today.
We started the Maui Nui Housing Task Force three years because our clients needs.
They did not have affordable housing, We still have too many clients that are
homeless, in unsafe or overcrowded housing, or at threat of losing their housing.
Shelter is a basic need that is a foundation for self-sufficiency. Our main purpose is
to assist our clients in reaching that goal.
The ordinance you will pass today may not be perfect, but it is a huge step in
providing the afford, availability of affordable housing to those who struggle to live
and work on Maui.
Thank you for your part in making, assisting our clients.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. McNeff.
Any questions for the testifier?
Thank you for your testimony.
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COUNTY CLERK: Stephen Kealoha will be offering testimony on County Communication
06-274, followed by Princess Lehuanani.
MR. STEPHEN KEALOHA (testifying on County Communication No. 06-274):
Good morning, Chairman Hokama and Members of the County Council.
I'm here for a very brief testimony. My name is Stephen Kealoha and I am a Board
Member of Aloha House, I'm also representing our CEO of Aloha House, Jud
Cunningham.
The reason I'm here today is because of County Communication No. 06-274 relating
to a license grant to Aloha House for the property up at the Old Maunaolu College
Campus. And, I'm not here to talk about the merits of, of the, of this County
Communication that's going to be referred to, to committee and then hopefully quickly
back to the full Council for approval. But I came today because I wanted to let you
know that time is really of the essence for us,
We have money pending, funds pending that you so generously gave in our last
budget for the construction of our dormitories. And we also have CDBG funds that
are held in abeyance right now. And on top of all of that, we have funds that we are
seeking from private foundations to supplement and leverage what you have already
provided. So, we don't want the money to lapse and we need to move forward with
the construction as quickly as we can, but everything is being held up by not having
the license for the, for the property in place.
So I just ask for your quick and expeditious movement of this particular item through
committee and through the full Council.
Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Kealoha.
Any questions for Mr. Kealoha?
We'll start with Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much. Mr. Kealoha, good morning
and thank you for being here. The urgency at this particular point regarding the
agreement, do you know what took so long before the agreement was finalized and,
and submitted today?
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MR. KEALOHA: Well, I guess basically, there were some legal things that had to be dealt
with including the need to do another survey of the property. You know, we share
the property not, we don't, we don't occupy it alone, we share it with the two other
nonprofit organizations there, But we had to go through all of that process so it took
a while to get everything, all the ducks lined up in a row and, and completed.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay, so now that it's completed the timetable for, for you to
utilize the funds that you have secured.
MR. KEALOHA: Well the timetable I think is, is something that it's dependent upon, you
know, whether we can get the approval by the end of this calendar year. Because I
think if we have to wait till the following calendar year, it's really difficult to know with,
you know, a lot of new, well not a lot, but I mean there will be turnover in terms of the
Council membership and I don't know where it's going to go so I'd like to really, you
know, push it through for the end of, by the end of the year.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay and if you are ready, you're virtually ready to move with
your project then.
MR. KEALOHA: Yeah, we are.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you,
Ms. Tavares, any questions?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: My question was going to be along the same lines as, as
Member Mateo and that, what is your drop dead deadline so I understand now it's the
end of the calendar year, December 31.
MR. KEALOHA: Yes, pretty much because we've, we're, we've already actually gone out
for an RFP but we, we had to pull it back because of the fact that we didn't have the,
the license in place at the moment. And so we have to repeat that now, that process
and we've been in touch with the people over at the department that handles the
CDBG funding and we do have a little bit more time with that, I think.
But you know, our, our funds were actually the oldest that's around within their, within
their department right now and I think we may, we may lose that money in, in, within
a year if we don't take care of it quickly. But, you know how things are with
construction and on, and on, and on, so I just don't want it to be a problem going
down the road.
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: So your, your funding is in, is through CDBG.
MR . KEALOHA: Part of the funding through, is CDBG.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: And part of it is through the County, right.
MR. KEALOHA: From the County grant that we got.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes.
MR. KEALOHA: And we're leveraging that money now with a private foundation to
supplement the need that we have.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay. Thank you. I think Mr. Mateo will probably give it
expeditious attention in his committee.
MR. KEALOHA: I thank you and that's why I'm here today.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any further questions for Mr. Kealoha, Members?
Having none, thank you very much.
COUNTY CLERK: Next speaker if Princess Lehuanani, followed by Lesley Ann Bruce.
PRINCESS LEHUANANI [testifying on Bill No. 57 ( 2006 )1:
Auwe, auwe, auwe. That is the cry of my ancestors and our kupunas. My name is
Princess Lehuanani. Aloha to all of your.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Aloha.
PRINCESS LEHUANANI: Thank you for welcoming me.
I speak in behalf of our kupunas at Kanaha. At this time I'd like all of you in front of
me please take out your pens and your pencils. I want you to write four words:
Kanaha, kupuna, respect and honor.
I have been among the kupunas at Kanaha Beach. I have been at Kanaha Beach for
a long time. So long that when I went Kahana, Kanaha Beach, I could run to the
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waters and swim naked. I could come out and rinse myself off naked. Today, we
cannot. If you have gone to Kanaha, I'm talking about the campsites at this moment.
That is who I representing at this moment.
First word was Kanaha. Kanaha have rules for our people there. We pay three
dollars a day, we have to move at, in three days. We have kupunas there, they have
to carry all their things.
A person, came before us he said outside to me and he asked me do you have land?
I said, no. Do you own land? I said, no. I asked him, do you have a house? He
said, yes. And I said you be thankful to akua. And he told me no, he thankful for the
business that he's, that he has.
I come to speak for those who do not have money like ones who do. This is
kupunas, this is same age as those sitting in front of me, seventy, eighty years old
kupunas out there living not because they don't have a house, because they choose
not to live in a American, western box that we are forced to live in, that you all call
today affordable housing.
At Kanaha, they don't want to live in a box. They want to live out in the open, they
want to live a free life on the land. There is about four kupunas there men, one don't
even have a tent. If you came yesterday you would see how he live. You would feel
how they live.
I speak because I went to four people. I went to John, I went to Glenn Correa, I went
to Tamara, I went to Patricia and they all have, and they told me to come here to
speak to you so we can make changes that was done eight years ago on these rules.
We need to make changes for the people of Kanaha.
Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mahalo, Princess.
Any questions for Princess Lehuanani.
Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Chairman.
Princess Lehua, aloha and mahalo for being here. The number of people that are
currently living at Kanaha, would you have an idea.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
November 3, 2006
Page 14

PRINCESS LEHUANANI: We all know each other. We know who coming in and out. We
honor all those and respect all those that come onto Kanaha. We are not homeless
people, we pay three dollars a day. We are residents to Kanaha Campsite.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: The sites are family sites as well or just individuals.
PRINCESS LEHUANANI: This is family sites, this is kupuna, maybe get one man, you
know, kupunas. If you come up to the site you have all kupunas. There's about ten
kupunas, six women, four men.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay.
PRINCESS LEHUANANI: And that is only on the campsite paying their three dollars every
day.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay.
PRINCESS LEHUANANI: We are residents there, we are not homeless.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Mahalo.
PRINCESS LEHUANANI: Mahalo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mahalo. Any other questions?
If not thank you so much for your testimony this morning.
PRINCESS LEHUANANI: Malulu, it means thank you in Tahitian.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mahalo.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Lesley Ann Bruce, followed by Natalie Kama.
MS. LESLEY ANN BRUCE [testifying on Bill No. 57 (2006H:
Good morning. My name is Lesley Ann Bruce. My home is in Hana where I have
friends who live under blue tarps which fell in during the earthquake. Now their
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possessions are ruined, their beds are so wet from the torrential rains that the beds
have to be thrown away.
I am a friend of houseless worker, working folks who live under blue tarps, moving
from beach to beach as they hide from those who forbid our friends from staying on
the shore.
It is selfish for those of us who have a house not to assure that local families who
want a house have that opportunity.
Our housing policies thus far have not functioned to keep people out from under blue
tarps.
Maui is not a marketable commodity to be sold to the highest bidder. Maui is a
sacred island, the aina of Pi'ilani. We should have affordable housing now. No more
blue tarp shelters.
I support Bill 57.
Thank you for supporting Bill 57. It will be a small start to solve a big problem.
Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Bruce.
Members, any questions for the testifier this morning.
Thank you very much for your comments.
COUNTY CLERK: Natalie Kama, followed by Frank Santos, Jr.

REVEREND NATALIE TASHA KAMA [testifying on Bill No. 57 (2006)1:
Aloha, Maui County Council Chairman Hokama and Members.
I stand here before you today as the Pastor of a predominantly Native Hawaiian
congregation in Wailuku, all of whom are registered voters.
We would like to thank you first of all for your courageous action taken on passing
this not so perfect ordinance at its first meeting and we want to urge you to continue
and stay the course.
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I would like for you to stay the course on behalf of your constituents who are currently
living out among the macadamia nut trees, in abandoned vehicles, at park campsites,
at the beaches, under the bridges, in the bushes, in this cold rainy weather with tarps
and string. With little or no food, and no fuel to cook the little food that they do have.
And for those who have no dry clothes and the inability to take nice hot showers
especially for our elderly and our young woman. I want to impress upon you that
time is of essence for many of your constituents. That while we have the opportunity
to retreat to our warm and snuggly and cozy part of our lives, many of our people do
not and cannot because somehow, somewhere, somebody's failed to plan ahead and
that failure has resulted in us being here today.
And for the sake of your constituents, your friends, your neighbors, your family and
your future, please pass this ordinance.
Mahalo,
Reverend Natalie Tasha Kama, Pastor.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Reverend.
Members, any questions for Reverend Kama this morning?
REVEREND KAMA: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: If not, mahalo for your words.
COUNTY CLERK: Frank Santos, Jr. will be offering testimony on County Communication
06-279, followed by Keone Ball.
MR. FRANK SANTOS, JR. (testifying on County Communication No. 06-279):
Gee, after hearing all these things about these poor people, I think I got, I don't even
have a problem.
I'm just a farmer plain and simple. About three years ago I was 915 on the list for the
water meters. I have a beautiful piece of land, eight and a half acres, we started to
plant already and with the, the rain that we were blessed with yesterday, it was great.
And, what the hecks happening with the water meter list, it ain't moved in three years
and I'm still 915. Is such, is there such an animal as maybe a, home developers on
one list and housing people, the common people on another list and farmers on
another list.
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And then, but when you get the farmer to put his name on the list, go check him out,
make sure he's not planting six plants in a pot and says he's a farmer. Come see
how much land they got, what they doing.
I run a fruit stand on Hana Highway and West Kuiaha. And I got a box over there
and nobody's at the fruit stand, I just put the fruit out and the people that can pay,
they put the money in. I collect the money in the evening. The people cannot pay,
they take fruit, hey, I lose some money, I only get about fifty to seventy-five percent of
my income coming in from my fruit stand but I no care, there's people out there that's
starving. I feed 'em, I'm a farmer. I'm sorry.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That's okay, Mr. Santos.
MR. SANTOS: So, I'm planting my nine and a half acres already, I mean my eight and half.
But I'm hoping that maybe soon, I'm 67 years old now, and the way things are going,
I might be 80 years old before I get one water meter. And I think I'd be a little too old
for farm by then.
And on the housing situation, my son has already gone to Texas, my daughter has
already gone to Colorado. I got land but I only own 30 acres of land so I feel really
grateful that I was blessed. But I was poor once and I worked hard all my life and I
said I'll never be poor again. But I farm and that's what I do for a living.
Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Santos.
Were there any questions for Mr. Santos, Members?
If not, thank you very much for being here Frank.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: I, I'd just like to note that the communication on the
Upcountry water list is being forwarded to the Water Resource Committee and we will
be taking it up immediately.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. And that was the item that Mr. Santos was sharing his
comments on this morning.
Thank you.
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Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Next speaker is Keone Ball, followed by Carol Ball.
MR. KEONE BALL ('testifying on Bill No. 57 (2006Th

No relation. Good morning Councilmembers, Chair, people in attendance.
Aloha, my name is Keone Ball, I'm representing the Realtors Association of Maui this
morning. The Realtors Association of Maui is in, in favor of workforce housing. We
also want a bill that enables workforce housing to be built; however, we have serious
concerns about the percentages and in-lieu fees contained in this bill. We feel that
these percentages and in-lieu fees will have the opposite effect, by causing little
housing to be built. We believe that more study is needed to be done.
We urge today that you defer this bill until after the election when more study can be
done on these percentage and in-lieu fees.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Ball.
Members, any questions for Mr. Ball.
Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much.
Mr. Ball, good morning and thank you for being here.
Your, the realtors association's primary concern on the bill is the percentage and the
in-lieu fees.
MR. BALL: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: So if I was to tell you we will remove the in-lieu fees, would
the Realtors Association be happier with that move.
MR. BALL: We would be happier, yes.
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: So that means that there is no monies coming to the County,
you are required to build the homes, is that what you're telling me.
MR. BALL: Homes that are built are better than no homes at all.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: That was the original intent, Members, I think we need to
consider. Thank you very much for representing the Realtor Association who went
on a barrage with the Members of this Council in encouraging us to listen to the
realtors. That is an incredible opportunity for all of the Members to consider
removing an in-lieu requirement and making the community build the homes our
people need.
Thank you very much, Mr. Ball.
MR. BALL: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, any further questions?
Okay, next testifier, Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Carol Ball, followed by Stan Franco.
MS. CAROL BALL itestifyinq on Bill No. 57 ( 2 006)1:

Good morning, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MS. BALL: Councilors. My name is Carol Ball. Most people know me as Keone's mother,
but today I'm standing here as, on my own right as a realtor and a board member of
the Maui Contractor's Association.
I'm here to, today to ask you to vote for affordable housing, by voting against the
measure before you. I know that you searched long and hard for the solution to this
problem and there are no easy answers.
But you've heard from the building industry that, that the percentages as presented in
the bill won't work for them. Will not work means that they will not be able to create a
viable development with the required percentages. Will not work means that they will
not build the market priced homes that will enable them to afford to build the
affordable homes. Will not work means that we will not have the affordable homes
that you're counting on with this measure.
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The builders and developers are the vehicle to providing affordable housing for our
community. Working with the industry as well as the realtors and lenders is critical to
the success of attaining this goal. This is not your problem, this is our problem as a
community, but you hold the key.
Please vote for affordable housing, by voting against this measure.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Ball.
Members, any questions for Ms. Ball on her testimony.
Mr, Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much.
Ms. Ball, good morning. Thank you.
MS. BALL: Morning.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you for being here.
And I, I too know you as Keone's mother.
MS. BALL: All right, thank you. I told you.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Right now, Ms. Ball, the requirement is ten percent and if
someone does not want to give us the ten percent in affordable housing, through
negotiations and through discussions with the department they, they can give us
$25,000 instead. Do you know what we're getting with those low figures?
MS. BALL: I do not know.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Nothing. That's, I just wanted to, it's not a question, I just
wanted to let you know. We are getting-MS. BALL: Thank you, and I believe then it's a matter of enforcement, not changing the
measure.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Ah, yeah, still, still, nothing. Thank you very much.
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MS. BALL: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any questions for Ms. Ball, Members.
Thank you very much for your testimony.
COUNTY CLERK: Stan Franco, followed by Glenn Adolpho.
MR. STAN FRANCO ftestifyinq on Bill No. 57 (2006)1:
Aloha, Council Chair Hokama and Members of the Council. My name is Stan
Franco, I represent HLP, Housing for the Local Person.
We support the residential workforce housing policy as currently proposed. The
question is why? There is only one reason for HLP to support this ordinance, our
people need it.
In late June and throughout July, HLP held meetings in Hana, Paia, Kahului, Kihei
and Lahaina. The typical comment we heard was we would be very happy in a small
two bedroom plantation style home that is under 250,000. They do not exist.
The objection I hear from developers and some of our politicians is that requiring a
forty to fifty percent affordable housing on any development will be unprofitable or as
they say it, it would not pencil out.
I wonder if any of these developers has spoken to Jesse Spencer of Spencer Homes.
He's building fifty percent of the homes in Waikapu affordable at a price of 250,000.
Sterling Kim of Hale Mua is proposing the same thing. Everett Dowling is building.
Why is some of the developers doing this and others cannot. In the Urban Land
Institute report on affordable housing on Maui, it showed that households up to
140 percent represent 77.7 percent of the households on Maui. Could not the
developers think of innovative ways to build and sell homes for the majority of Maui's
citizens.
What if we had a factory on Maui that could build manufactured homes. What if
mortgage lenders would allow borrowers to pay back over fifty years instead of thirty
of fifteen. What if Maui County owned the parcel of land and allowed Maui residents
to lease the land at a small monthly rate, but the residents would own the home on
the land.
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In October 30, Star Bulletin article called "Vibrant economy not all Lingle's doing" in
that article Paul Brewbaker, Senior Vice President, Chief Economist at Bank of
Hawaii is quoted as saying this "Residential construction is about to start dropping
unless construction can switch from high-end luxury building to middle income and
affordable home projects in the next six months." Paul Brewbaker says this.
This is a sad day for me because there is so much conflict over this County law that
will take care of the housing needs of our people. Shame on us if money is the
object, and putting the common good of our, our Maui residents behind. I ask Maui
who's listening, if you feel like you need to do something, pick up your phones, call
your Councilmembers and say I support residential workforce housing policy and I
support it right now.
Thank you, mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Franco.
Members, any questions for Mr. Franco.
Mr. Franco, thank you very much for your comments.
COUNTY CLERK: Glenn Adolph°, followed by Warren Suzuki.

MR. GLENN ADOLPHO [testifying on Bill No. 57 (2006)1:
Good morning, Chair Hokama, Members of the Council.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. ADOLPHO: I'd like to thank you all for giving me this opportunity to come before you
again and testify in support of this bill. I was here on October 20 and I supported the
bill and I thank you for voting in favor of it.
I support this residential bill for affordable housing because I am one who is affected
by it, being a professional, one that has gone off to college, both my wife and I and
we are directly affected by it and the stories are many. I'm just one living example of
why we need to pass this bill.
The second thing is Maui County needs this bill to pass. We have people as we
heard staying in tents in the rain, women, children, families that cannot afford a place
to rent, a place to own of their own. While we see high end homes being built, it cuts
into the inventory of affordable housing.
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Now, I must say something, I am very, very appalled and disappointed with Mayor
Arakawa's letter to the public which he put out on October 25 to the business sector
saying and I will read exactly what he wrote. "This has been my top priority in the
past four years. If it has been your top priority, what have you done to bring
affordable housing to Maui people." He continues to say that this "this process is
politically driven and primarily to help the election of my opponent" I ask who is
using this as the political vehicle.

He continues to say "projects now under works amount to nearly 4,000 units which
will, which will provide the affordable homes that are needed." Some of these
projects include projects that are built by Hawaiian Homes, projects that are being
built for the elderly, and not the working class family that make up a bulk of our, our
working society here.
At the end he says "this is a call to arms". A call to arms, is this the kind of
leadership we need, somebody calling to arms. We like to look at it as a call to action
to bring the issues in front so that we can deal with it and look at viable solutions.
The numbers of homeless continue to climb, we see them at Kanaha Beach, we see
it at Waihee, yes, Kahului Beach Park has been cleaned up. But what happened to
the people? They just moved to other places because they have no affordable place
to go.
In closing I'd like to say please support this bill through its second reading. I was part
of the sign wavers this morning and one thought came to mind as I watched the
children and their families dropping them off to school. These are the future minds
and our dreams, we need to instill hope in them, hope that will turn into dreams and
dreams that will turn into reality.
Please support this bill to its fullest. There is no perfect solution but at least it's a
right step forward for us and we need to take action now.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Adolpho.
Members, any questions for Mr. Adlopho, please.
Having none, thank you very much for your testimony.
MR. ADOLPHO: Thank you.
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COUNTY CLERK: Warren Suzuki, followed by Lucienne deNaie.

MR. WARREN SUZUKI [testifying on Bill No. 57 ( 2006 )1:
Good morning, Council Chair Hokama.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. SUZUKI: Council Vice Chair Carroll, Members of the Maui County Council. My name
is Warren Suzuki and I'm providing testimony to you this morning on behalf of Maui
Land & Pineapple Company and I'm providing testimony on Bill No. 57.
We have also submitted this morning a written testimony which I'm assuming copies
have been distributed to you and I will not go over all the comments and
recommended amendments that we indicated in our letter, but specifically focus on
two.
Maui Land & Pineapple Company has made a prior offer to Maui County Council to
fund a study to determine the impacts that a forty or fifty percent requirement will
have on housing development. There's been a lot of question raised in terms of what
sort of impacts a forty to fifty percent requirement might have and I, at this point I'm
not too sure if anybody knows for sure exactly what the impacts will be but we are
willing to fund the study being done.
You know, I realize that, you know, when a company like Maui Land & Pine comes
forward and makes an offer to fund the study there's always the question in terms of
the credibility or perception of bias results. Maui Land & Pineapple Company will be
willing to work with the County to determine the selection as far as, you know, who
the consultant, you know, should be retained to conduct the study. Cause also from
our perspective it's important that the report, the results report that come out is
something that everyone feels comfortable with and does not feel like it's a, a bias
result.
The second item I'll like to touch on is the issue as far as providing residential
opportunities for our employees. Maui Land & Pineapple Company has had a long
standing policy of providing residential ownership opportunities for our employees.
To date, our company has provided over 500 units that our employees have been
able to buy and be able to live in and we are committed to doing more. However, we
feel that there needs to be an opportunity for employers like Maui Land & Pineapple
Company who does the development to be able to provide some level of preference
for our employees. We've come to reality a long time ago, that a critical component
of a successful business is to have a stable workforce. Providing residential
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ownership opportunities for our workforce is a means to insure the stability of our
workforce.
In closing, I'd like to say that Maui Land & Pineapple Company continue to have
concerns with the bill and at the same time we are willing to work with the Council
and would, will be willing to participate in any forum to help improve the bill to the
point where ultimately what will result in is actual units being built for the residential
workforce.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Suzuki.
Any questions for our testifier, this morning, Members?
Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Mr. Chairman, thank you very much.
Mr. Suzuki, good morning and thank you for being here.
I just wanted to follow-up with Maui Land & Pine's offer to provide the study to do a,
a, an assessment virtually of the impacts of the forty to fifty percent that the policy
require.
I do know that Maui Land & Pine through yourself participated in the forum that was
held by the Urban Land Institute on Maui. And we need to understand first and
foremost that the Urban Land Institute is one of the most premier organizations not in
Hawaii, not on Maui, but throughout the entire United States of America, one of their
premier organizations.
You participated in the forums throughout their review of the policy as well as the
issues of affordable homes in Maui County. One of their recommendations in, in
looking, or one of their comments in looking at the existing policy at the time, when
the number was thirty percent was their recommendation that that number could go
higher. Could you comment on, on your, your comments at the time when, when you
participated in that discussion.
MR. SUZUKI: At the time the Urban Land Institute conducted their study and our
understanding is, is that they went out into the community and met with different
segments of the development community and, and people that are in a position of, in
need for workforce housing. And based upon the input that they got from different
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segments, they came back and did indicate as you said, Councilman Mateo, that the,
the figure could be higher than the thirty percent.
But I think it's important to understand that they made the comment that it could be
higher than thirty percent, but they weren't able to come up with any sort of clear
justification as to indicate that if it was to be higher, you know, what amount it should,
should go up to.
And it, that, that's something that we're saying, you know, forty and fifty is what is
being looked by the Council right now. There's been some comments and there's a
sense out there that it may be to high of a figure. I don't know if anybody knows for
sure whether or not that's the case so we are willing to provide the funding to
complete a study determining, what are the impacts, you know what impacts will be
faced by that requirement.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: No, thank you very much for that explanation. I also wanted
to thank you because apparently Maui Land & Pine was one of the organizations or
sponsors that helped to bring in the Urban Land Institute in helping to provide their
study and their meetings with the community of Maui. So, I thank you very much for
that support and I thank you for your comments this morning.
MR. SUZUKI: You're welcome.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, any further questions for Mr. Suzuki.
Having none, thank you so much.
MR. SUZUKI: Thank you.
COUNTY CLERK: Lucienne deNaie, followed by Lee Guthrie.

MS. LUCIENNE DENAIE (testifying on Bill No. 57 (2006)1:
Aloha. My name is Lucienne deNaie, I'm testifying today as a private individual.
Nice to see you Chairman Hokama and Members of the Council.
I want to express my gratitude for the hard work this Council has put in on Bill 57, our
residential workforce housing policy. It's something that I think many Council's
probably wish they could have gotten around to but this is the Council that did. Its
been a thoughtful process, many voices have been included. You know, I think that's
the right way to do it. This is not a rush job, it's been a, a very, very deliberative
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process which reached out to many different segments of the community and many
different models to try to craft something that serves our needs.
Is it perfect, probably not, but I trust that this Council and future Council's will help
refine the process just like most of our laws, they don't start out perfect, we work on
them, I think it's important that this Council realized we're no more the sleepy little
plantation town where the large landowners will take care of all of our needs for
affordable housing and hospitals and every other service.
We have billed ourselves rightly as a world class resort and when we look around at
other world class resorts we see that they're doing exactly what we're doing here.
They're realizing there's a social responsibility that goes along with the fact that the
opportunities have been offered for a lot of financial advancement to many people in
our community and there's a responsibility that goes with that to take care of those
who have given their hearts and soles to make our community work. The folks that
are out there teaching our kids and working in our hospitals and taking care to make
sure that our County runs and every other job that you see every day, every clerk that
you meet, needs something that serves their ability to have a home.
You know as a long time Sierra Club leader we have files that go back thirty years
and this problem is not new, it's been discussed for a long time. If the market was
going to take care of this, it's had about thirty years to do it and somehow that hasn't
happened so thank you for stepping up to the plate.
And as a member of the General Plan Advisory Committee, and I see eight or nine of
my fellow GPAC members are here, I think we're going to benefit by the guidance
that we're going to know what kind of areas that need to be set aside for affordable
housing because we're going to know there's a percentage required. We're going to
know that it's going to be there. So please move forward to pass this and thank you
for your efforts.
Aloha.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. deNaie.
Any questions, Members on Ms. deNaie's testimony?
Having none, thank you for your presence.
COUNTY CLERK: Lee Guthrie, followed by Mercer Chubby Vicens.
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MS. LEE GUTHRIE [testifying on Bill No. 57 (2006)1:
Good morning, Councilmembers. Good to see you all again. My name is Lee
Guthrie and I'm speaking on behalf of myself.
Over the years I've, I've heard many, many campaign promises and speeches about
how ineffective our day to day operations of government truly are. I have not seen
any, or heard any discussion whatsoever in this bill for requiring the developers to
come up with a huge percentage of affordable homes. I have not seen anything or
heard anything in, that says that government is ready to step up and get out of the
way because government is one of the biggest imposers of cost on a home.
And when you work in the business like my husband and my family does, you see the
frustration, you see the stress, you see the ankhs that's created by the total backup
and mess that's happening in our offices in government that regulate the
development of homes. That holds our hands back like this.
When you have a project all ready to go that's affordable and all of a sudden
somebody says no, we're going to add another million dollars worth of requirements
on this project. Are we supposed to eat that? Where is it going to go? It's going to
go on the price of the home because we're not in the business of philanthropy, as I
said we are in a business.
So what I would recommend to you guys instead of trying to pass a law that makes
us provide affordable homes, is I would start looking in your own offices and in your
own day to day operations and see how you can make affordable homes.
Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Guthrie.
Any questions for Ms. Guthrie, Members
Thank you for your comments.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Mercer Chubby Vicens, followed by John Cahill.
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MR. MERCER CHUBBY VICENS (testifying on Bill No. 57 (2006)1:
Good morning, Chairman Hokama and Members of the commission the, excuse me
the County Council. I had previously passed out to the Clerk a letter covering
everything that I'm going to say so I will read it verbatim and should be finished in,
within the allotted time.
I'm speaking on Bill 57, I'm speaking on behalf of myself and my adult children, who
are being impacted by whether we're going to have affordable homes or not.
Chairman Hokama:
After 18 months and many long chamber hours spent debating the pros and cons of
the residential workforce housing policy bill, we have finally arrived at the moment of
truth, second and final reading. By your vote today, "an affordable housing bill" will
emerge and possibly become law.
The real question is whether the requirement to develop 40 or 50 percent of a project
for affordable housing makes the project viable for the developer or not. If providing
"affordable residential" units is the primary goal of the ordinance, why has this
Council not heeded the pleas of the builders and the developers, and the
recommendation of the Maui Nui Housing Task Force, over these many months who
insist that exceeding 30 percent threshold would put their projects in jeopardy of ever
being built. What happened to the desire for the government and the private sector
to work together as a team, develop a win-win situation for the good of all members
of this community? If this bill passes, as written, the burden falls on only one
component of the partnership, the private sector.
In reality, anyone considering doing a development will seriously have to consider
whether 40 or 50 percent requirement will make the effort profitability without over
pricing the market homes. Someone pays. You take it from the left hand and give it
to the right hand. They're still local residents. Who do we hurt, we hurt the local
residents, both on the affordable side and on the market category.
Shrinking market, increasing interest rates, delays in getting approvals and soaring
construction costs all negatively impact an already tight market. Increasing the
affordable percentage component of a project further increases the burden.
You are faced with a major decision today. Would you prefer to slightly lower the
affordable units to 30 percent, I will finish in one sentence, Mr. Hokama, and get them
all built or force a 40 to 50 percent affordable burden and not have any homes built.
This is the choice we have to make.
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I believe the percentage of affordability and several other apparent weaknesses in
the current bill needs additional time and effort and urge the Councilmembers to
reconsider your position on this bill to provide residential workforce housing until
corrections are made.
Thank you very much for allowing me the time and I respect the amount of work that
you have done on it, and again this is my opinion of, of what I see happening to the
bill.
Thank you, sir.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Vicens.
Members any questions for our testifier?
Having none, Mr. Vicens, thank you very much for your comments.
MR. VICENS: Thank you, again.
COUNTY CLERK: John Cahill will be offering testimony on County Communication 06-279,
followed by Mark Sheehan.
MR. JOHN CAHILL (testifying on County Communication No. 06-279):
Councilmembers, thank you for hearing my testimony regarding the administration of
the Upcountry priority list. This is a short version of my experience with the Water
Department regarding my position on the list.
The parcel I own jointly with a partner has been on the priority list since 1994. This
parcel is in Ulupalakua approximately six miles from where the water system is
deemed adequate to sustain more meters. When our number came up in 2003, I
began discussions with the Water Department regarding our reservation.
I was told that the Department policies for remote locations such as Ulupalakua were
being studied and that once that the review was complete my options would be more
clear. In May of '04 I spoke again with the Department and was informed that in
some cases, they were still considering remote meter locations. After some
discussion we decided to go ahead with our reservation in hopes of somehow
resolving the issue in the two to three year window allocated. We felt it was worth the
risk as funds had already been provided to engineer the necessary improvements to
the water system running to Ulupalakua from Keokea.
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Unfortunately, the Water Department, I am told under the direction of the Mayor, later
moved the funds elsewhere and the project was abandoned.
As our initial two year action period started coming to a close I approached the Water
Department again to reopen the discussions about the policy, possibility of a remote
meter installation. It was obvious that Ulupalakua improvements were not a priority
to the current administration, After a meeting and official letter, my request was
rejected. Following this rejection I called with another suggestion that would allow us
to receive our second meter in conjunction with building restrictions. This I thought
would enable us full future meter rights when improvements were made without
adding any addition burden to the existing system. I was rejected again.
I would like to express my displeasure with the administration of water policy on Maui
in general and with the wording and the administration of the "Water Meter Issuance
Rule for the Upcountry Water System" in particular.
First of all, I do not understand why money was allocated for much needed
improvements in the Ulupalakua area and then withdrawn with no explanation and
moved elsewhere.
I tried to come up with an agreement with the County that would not unfairly penalize
me for relying on a funding commitment for improvements in my area. I put forth a
proposal that would not have added any extra burden to the water system. I feel that
the Water Department should be working with people in these remote locations if it is
not going to follow through on its commitments to make improvements.
It seems absurd to wait ten years for a water meter and be put in a position where
you have to gamble $4,000 on whether the administrators will either follow through
on their commitments, work with you for a solution, or just keep your money and call
it a penalty.
I would like to suggest that the Council also set up an agenda item to discuss, I
guess I should end there.
I thank you for this chance to tell you my story. I hope it helps expose the need for
scrutiny of the current policies.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Sir, may I please ask that you state your name for the
record.
MR. CAHILL: Oh, John Cahill. Sorry.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, he was speaking on County Communication 06-279.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
Mr. Cahill, thank you very much for coming. You cut yourself short on that last
sentence that you would like us to discuss what?
MR. CAHILL: Well the other big issue that kind of comes up in the remote areas is fire
protection. And, if, if you are off the grid so to speak, you deal with the Fire
Department here and when there's not a fire hydrant nearby they allow substitution of
sprinkler systems in the house. I don't understand why the Water Department does
not do that because especially in remote locations the automatic fire sprinkler system
is very reliable. It would put a fire out long before the fire truck that would get there
after the house was burned down. But they are additional burdens put on remote
locations for building because of that.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay. Excuse me. Wait, wait, wait.
You also said that you had made a reservation and that, what I'm trying to find out,
did you pay your reservation fee?
MR. CAHILL: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And did they keep it or give it back to you?
MR. CAHILL: You know, I, the time ran out a few months ago. Before my two year period
ran out, I, I wrote a letter asking for an extension, I haven't heard back on that.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: When did you write that letter?
MR. CAHILL: May.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: In May and you haven't heard a response?
MR. CAHILL: No.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: When, when was your two year period up?
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MR. CAHILL: July.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Would you be able to share that written testimony with
us.
MR. CAHILL: Yeah, actually I have a little bit longer version that didn't time out last night so
I wrote a condensed version and that fills in a few more.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: if you could share that with, with us it'd be very helpful.
MR. CAHILL: Sure, yeah I could leave that.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And along with your phone number.
MR. CAHILL: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you.
MR. CAHILL: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any other questions for Mr. Cahill, Members.
Thank you very much for your testimony.
COUNTY CLERK: Mark Sheehan, followed by Raphael Wellerstein.
MR. MARK SHEEHAN [testifying on Bill No. 57 (2006)1:
Aloha, Chairman, Councilmembers, members of the public. My name is Mark
Sheehan, I've earned my living for the last twenty years as a real estate broker. I've
been on the Board of Maui Tomorrow for the last fifteen years.
I'm very concerned with the health and vitality of the community. And I want to, a
thousand years ago a sage said, started way back, that what is required in leadership
is humanity, clarity and courage. And I want to commend this Council and the entire
community for the courage to deal with this, for the humanity to deal with this issue,
and the clarity to sort through the problems, and the courage to see them through to
a successful conclusion.
When I was born the Dow Jones was, average was in the hundreds and the popsicle
index was, was one hundred. Today the Dow Jones is at 12,000 and the popsicle
index is maybe ten or fifteen. If you're not familiar with it the popsicle index is the
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number, percentage of people in the community who think you can give a five year
old some money to go down to the corner store and buy a popsicle and get home
safely.

So, and when I moved here to Hawaii in the early seventies, the quality of life index
was in the nineties and the cost of living was much lower, the Dow was lower, the
business opportunities were few and far between. Now that has changed and the
opportunities are much greater and the quality of life is highly degraded.
So we need to deal with this and we need to deal with the people in our community
who suffer the most from it. We can't have a healthy community without having
people, a stable employment base, without having housing for people. We can't
have a healthy community with people living on our beaches so your willingness to
address this issue and see it to, to a conclusion is very important.
I think this bill should be passed as it is with some strong intention to address any
inefficiencies and inequalities in the bill to get the parties on board. I work with a lot
of developers and it seems to me they, they breathe the same oxygen I do, they have
the same concerns that we do. They want solutions.
I have to say that if there is a certain amount of stick in this thing, and we need more
carrot, by all means lets have more carrot. And I think the Administration of these
building decisions that you make are critical. We can't make decisions like thirty
years ago where the resorts came in here and we wind up just kind of feeding the
tapeworm of off-island owners and they never really address our fundamental
problems. If they had been addressed properly, we wouldn't be in the situation we're
in now. So we clearly need to do something different.
And I believe that the concern is wide spread across this community to address this
issue, the water qualities and the water issues involved with it and the affordable
housing. And I think we can get almost everybody on board in order to make this a
successful thing.
So, you're most of the way there, but I would convene maybe a housing authority of
some kind to really make sure that the, there's the determination and there's the
solutions and support at the administrative level. And if a developer's going to step
up to the plate and meet these requirements, please help them get their projects
approved expeditiously without torturing them.
Okay, thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Sheehan.
Members, any questions for Mr. Sheehan?
Thank you very much for your comments this morning.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Raphael Wellerstein, followed by Damon Ackerman.

MR. RAPHAEL WELLERSTEIN (testifying on Bill No. 57 (2006)1:
Good morning, Councilmembers. My name is Raphael Wellerstein. I am a resident
of Maui for the past fourteen years. I am a homeowner, fairly recent homeowner
within the last couple of years and a project manager for a small project that I'm
working on in Upcountry, Kula.
I am here to testify on the proposed Bill 57, the affordable housing policy and the
imposed requirements on the landowners and developers. This is obviously a very
sensitive subject and I would like to start off by saying I am in complete favor of
affordable homes.
I think in theory the, what the proposed bill is, is certainly commendable and I would
like to commend the Councilmembers for working on this over the past eighteen
months; however, I am in opposition of the bill as it stands and I will elaborate on
those points.
I'm here today to submit written testimony in opposition of your proposed Bill 57 with
regards to the requirements you are requesting to impose on the landowner
developers, both small and large. Although I am in favor of building and supplying
affordable homes on Maui, your proposed bill would actually have the reverse effect
of its intention and cause more economic damage to Maui, to the island of Maui than
the Councilmembers actually can perceive.
The bill is likely to make our housing problems on Maui worse than improvement.
The requirements in the proposed bill would increase already high costs for the
developer, as Ms. Guthrie touched on earlier.
This small development that I am working on has already been in the works for over
two years and we comply with every aspect that we are asked upon by the different
departments and Planning, and the turn around time are months. These are carrying
costs that are very, very hard to absorb as a small developer and landowner. The
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requirements in this proposed bill would increase the already high costs, very
possibly steering any future developer away from Maui.
Quite simply if construction comes to a halt and no developers want to continue on
Maui, this is a very real possibility. The existing supply of the inventory will only
naturally increase in value and as price, and price, as low inventory, plus a high
demand obviously will equal top market value. It has a reverse effect of what you are
trying to propose. This is defeating the purpose of your proposed bill.
The process to build a single home nonetheless to bring a development to
completion on Maui is ridiculously long, difficult and very expensive. The holding
costs of a property alone during this lengthy process, twice the time that it takes for a
permit on the mainland, can cause major financial burden on an individual and their
family. This is the main reason that purchasing a property on Maui is so expensive
as the owner or landowner/developer must try to retrieve their expensive costs plus a
fair profit for the risk they have taken in completing their project small or large.
In my fourteen years on Maui, I have seen the island grow and change drastically.
Poor planning over 20 years earlier is the major contributor to the dilemma in
affordable housing and infrastructural problems we face today, but it is unfair to-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Wellerstein, Mr. Wellerstein, would you like to conclude in a
sentence-MR. WELLERSTEIN: I can-CHAIR HOKAMA: --or would you like to return for.
MR. WELLERSTEIN: --I can pretty much wrap this up. I have submitted written testimony,
but I also thought it was imperative that I came down and testified personally today.
It is unfair to punish developers and landowners today for problems in planning over
twenty years earlier.
Perhaps we should try to work and do a better job communicating with the
developers and work together as a team as one of the previous speakers has
mentioned. I have read the incentives in this proposed bill and quite frankly it seems
one sided. Developers understand they must contribute a positively to the
community they build in but it's frustrating when all that is presented to them are
barricades, opposition, constant public perception from Council that the developers
are money driven and evil and that financial rewards is their only objective. We must
keep in mind that if it were for not developers, we would have no roads, hospitals,
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schools, homes, hotels, construction employment, harbors, docks, and airports to

name a few.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your testimony.
You have taken more than an additional minute.
MR. WELLERSTEIN: Okay, I will. Thank you, Councilmembers. I'm finished. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any questions for Mr. Wellerstein, Members.
Thank you very much for your comments.
MR. WELLERSTEIN: Okay.
COUNTY CLERK: Damon Ackerman, followed by Jeff Faulkner.
Damon Ackerman. If not, Jeff Faulkner, followed by Robert Karpovich.

MR. JEFF FAULKNER [testifying on Bill No. 57 (2006)1:
Good morning. My name is Jeff Faulkner. I'm here as an individual to testify against
Bill 57, an ordinance for establishing a residential workforce housing policy.
I am a resident of Maui for over ten years and have been a resident of the State of
Hawaii for 43 years. During this time, I have worked totally in the construction and
development industry.
In my review of the proposed Bill 57, 1 struggle trying to find a way that any developer
could meet the conditions of this proposed housing policy and be profitable. I can't
find one scenario that provides an acceptable return. Has anyone done a financial
Performa to test the conditions being imposed in this policy?
If the County of Maui is serious about providing a true "residential workforce housing
policy", then you need to look at a true partnership with the home building industry. I
would suggest consideration to exempting County fees on the affordable housing
units such as: building permit fees, water meter fees, waste water assessment fees,
park assessment fees, etc. These fees, compounded by other exactions such as
water source development costs, roadway improvements, is one of the reasons the
cost of a home on Maui is what it is today.
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Yes, Maui needs an affordable housing policy, but I fear that this proposed Bill No. 57
will work in reverse from its intent. It will stop developers, builders and suppliers from
being able to provide the necessary housing - be it affordable or market homes - that
Maui so desperately needs.
Recently two distinguished economists have supported the position that this bill will
not accomplish its intended purpose, but will, in fact, impede the supply of affordable
housing.
I know a lot of effort has gone into the writing of this bill, but you must listen to the
experts - the contractors, developers and economists - warning you of the
consequences if this bill should pass.
The building industry is the main stay of the Nation and the State of Hawaii's
economic engine. Please vote no on Bill 57.
Thank you for allowing me to testify.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Faulkner.
Members, any questions to Mr. Faulkner.
MR. FAULKNER: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Faulkner.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Robert Karpovich, will be testifying on County Communication 06-138,
06-139 and Bill 57; followed by DeGray Vanderbilt.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, before Mr., excuse me, before Mr. Karpovich starts his testimony,
Members and to Mr. Vanderbilt, the Council will take a recess after this testimony and
return after the break.
MR. ROBERT KARPOVICH [testifying on County Communication Nos. 06-138 and 06-139,
and Bill No. 57 (2006)1:
Before I start and in the interest of brevity, I'd ask that I'll combine my testimonies on
the two water issues to one three minute period and may I have a separate three
minutes for Bill 57.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Our rules allow that Mr. Karpovich.
MR. KARPOVICH: Thank you very much. My name is Robert Karpovich, Paia resident and
I would like to support the Water Resources Committee resolution 138 and 139 to
further evaluate the Upcountry lead control problems and to invite the EPA to come in
for a very needed evaluation of the Upcountry water systems.
I've been attending the Upcountry Water Over-Sight Advisory Committee meetings,
which is part of the $500,000 EPA grant and I've been attending Water Use and
Development Plan meetings sponsored by the Department of Water Supply.
Our Upcountry water systems are complicated and they should not be a political
issue. These are all engineering issues, nothing is ever, neither, either safe or not
safe but I've learned that the Upcountry systems have their own particular problems.
Well water is easily treated with chlorine but our surface water especially in the Upper
Kula system is basically full of organic carbons, it's like brown tea water and so the
Department had to switch treatment methods to chloramine. Well chloramine is not
as good a disinfectant so then these bacteria problems arose and certain additives
that help the bacteria problems, aggravate the lead problem, the lead leaching
problem so it's a real chemical problem.
And this Council or the next Council will be asked for a lot of money, millions and
millions of dollars to improve or change the Upcountry treatment plants.
So it's a very good investment to spend, I believe it's $20,000 to help sponsor the
EPA to come and help evaluate the, the work that's already been done, the Boyle
Report and the other studies to help create a, a plan of good science and
engineering for the improvements that the Council will have to fund. It's, it's very little
down payment on a very cheap way to investigate what, what do we really need to
do up there to improve the systems and the Water Use and Development Plan which
is looking at whether to do new reservoirs or pump water uphill.
They need to take into account the, the various treatment scenarios. It's problematic
to mix the chlorine treated well water with the chloramine treated surface water
because the two disinfectants cancel each other out. And we have very little
expertise on Maui and so when they invited Dr. Edwards in and Dr. Boyle, we're
starting to get some outside insight into these problems so I do support these
resolutions and it should not be a political, just really an engineering issue.
So thank you very much.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Karpovich.
MR. KARPOVICH: All right and on Bill 57, I strongly support Bill 57. As a Paia resident I've
seen successful projects in Pala, Skill Village, Hale Helani provided a lot of housing
locally.
And, but what's on the books now for Paia and Spreckelsville area. Well they're
floating the, the golf course across from Spreckelsville with housing and they're
floating around luxury housing on the sugar cane between Paia Park and Baldwin,
the luxury housing and floating around high rise condominiums across from Hookipa.
So, market, market housing, market condominiums, who buys these things. All of the
sales in my neighborhood are part-time mainland and foreign visitors which we have
nothing against them, I, I came here thirty years ago. But they buy, they buy them to
take a vacation and put it into vacation rental for the rest of the year so we lose
neighbor after neighbor after neighbor.
And I think the new projects would be priced in the millions and multi-millions. It's
things on the beach in Paia so how is the market going to create housing.
I mean I can't hire help. I'm building my own house, I can't hire workers who, there
are no workers. There's on the north shore there's part time visitors and trust-funders
and surfers and windsurfers and people that love it here but there's nobody living
around me that can work anymore or afford to live there.
So, we see the nightly news of Oahu, the gridlock every time it rains, gridlock every
time it has a traffic accident. So, is that the future of Maui? Pave over all of Maui to
get ten percent affordable housing. It just, thank you for taking a stand, it is really
needed. If luxury housing goes in, in Spreckelsville, they can certainly afford the
thirty, forty, fifty percent affordable housing to, to balance it out.
So thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Karpovich.
Members, any questions for Mr. Karpovich on the testimony either on the water
issues or Bill 57.
Having none, Mr. Karpovich, thank you very much for your presence.
Members, the Council will be in recess until 10:45 a.m.
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(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 10:32 A.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 10:57 A.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT EXCEPT FOR
COUNCILMEMBER KANE, EXCUSED.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Council of the County of Maui regular meeting of the third November
2006 shall return to order.
Mr. Clerk, let us continue with the presentation of testimony.
COUNTY CLERK: Our next speaker is DeGray Vanderbilt, followed by Giovanni Rosati.
MR. DEGRAY VANDERBILT [testifying on Bill No. 57 (2006)1:
Good morning, Mr. Chairman, Members of the County Council.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. VANDERBILT: My name is DeGray Vanderbilt, a thirty year resident of Molokai. I'm a
member of the Molokai Planning Commission and was on the committee the
Commission put together to review this bill. And they sent back forty
recommendations to improve the bill at least from where Molokai's coming from and
a lot of these suggestions I feel were pretty good for, for Maui as well. But I'm here
testifying as an individual today.
I've given you about a twenty-seven page testimony which was an e-mail that I had
sent earlier to the Councilmembers. And you know we've heard a lot about this bill
that developers can't afford to do it for one reason or another.
One of the projections that I put on there was on page 14 and 15 of the handout. It
shows the 40 percent figures and it shows that the developer at the average sales
price between 80 and 160 percent will make a ten percent profit on gross sales
building the 40 percent affordable housing. And that's assuming a $300,000 cost for
a thousand unit, three-bedroom home. And attached is a letter from Hans Riecke,
and he said that, that's the price that developers could build a thousand square foot
house without any profit, so we used that. So, that, that's one of the myths.
And the other thing is that you know, this, I think Mr. Franco, Stan Franco mentioned
that some developers can do 80 percent of a, some developers can build at 50 and
above percent affordable and others say they can't.
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Well a lot of it has to do with the ag land and I think that's where we really got to
watch out because the one thing that this bill concerns me about is number one the
in-lieu fees which Molokai suggested that they didn't want because they didn't want
segregated communities. They wanted the product built on the same ratio, if it was
100 percent single family, then 40 percent would be single family affordable and
everybody would live in the same community.
But the thing that discourages me is that on the in-lieu fees, or on what a developer
can do, if he's doing a single family project, he can build 40 percent one bedroom
apartments, there's no standards in here, there's no minimum. He can do a
900 square foot three bedroom or a 1,200 square foot. And he, the developer that
does the bigger one gets the same price as the guy that did the smaller one. And I
think that people today need a-CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Vanderbilt, would you like to return for an additional three minutes of
testimony.
MR. VANDERBILT: Sure, that'd be a great idea.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We will be happy to call you-MR. VANDERBILT: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: --to return. Thank you.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Giovanni Rosati, followed by Richard Michaels.
MR. GIOVANNI ROSATI ftestifyinq on Bill No. 57 (2006)1:
Good morning, Chair Hokama, Members of the Council. My name is Giovanni Rosati
and I'm here representing the Maui Nui Housing Task Force. One thing I would like
to clarify is that I stepped down as Chair of the Task Force recently and Elaine
Waldow now holds that post and I'm here at her request because she had a
scheduling conflict. I still volunteer on the coordinating group of the Task Force. I'm
involved and available to help out.
I'd like to, to step back for a moment to the history of the Task Force with regards to
an ordinance. About two years ago we proposed a policy that was developed by a
very broad group of participants and it recommended a 20 percent affordable
component in new developments and that affordable component will go to median
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income households up to 140 percent. That policy also had very specific
requirements in terms of the permitting approvals and time frames and it also applied
to only projects that were ten or more units.
As the draft in the committee moved forward, we took a position of supporting a
30 percent requirement and this was due because the targeted groups expanded up
to a 160 percent and at that time we were seeing an absolute vacuum with regards to
gap group housing, it kept getting worse and that was why we took that position.
Additionally, the proposal at that time did include the improvements in terms of
permitting process.
Stepping into the forward, or into the present, excuse me, we applaud the bills intent
to address the crisis. It is our opinion that a 40 to 50 percent requirement will have a
substantial chilling effect on new development, worsening the supply demand
balance and driving market price homes further higher.
This bill particularly hurts the little guy. It's obvious that there are some projects that
can deal with this level of an affordable requirement, otherwise we wouldn't see
them. And those are the large projects that have a change in zoning or where the
developers own the land for a significant period of time.
But imposing this policy on all projects of five or more, number one, if you look at a
project that's five homes, you're not going to result in very many affordable units. So
it's a drop in the bucket in terms of our affordable housing problem, but you're going
to exact a very high cost for the families that may be dividing their land up into five for
their children. I think that's a very negative impact to this bill, excuse me.
Additionally small projects, or projects that don't require a change in zoning or
projects that have not owned their land for decades will be adversely impacted such
that many of them will become no longer viable.
The Task Force is opposed to the percentage requirement in this bill and to the size
of projects that it would apply to.
That concludes my testimony.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Rosati.
Members, any questions for Mr. Rosati.
Mr. Molina.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Good morning, Mr. Rosati, and thank you for being here.
Just so we can clear up any perceptions out there now, you're, you are a member of
the Maui Nui Housing Task Force, which MEO had a hand in creating, am I correct.
MR. ROSATI: Absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay, and because earlier we heard from a representative of
MEO saying they support the bill as is and, you know, of course now we've heard
your comment. So, please help me understand, you know, what is the difference
between MEO's stance versus your, you know, the Maui Nui Housing Task Force,
because I know they're somewhat intertwined entities.
MR. ROSATI: Right. Well, first of all I share your confusion.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you.
MR. ROSATI; And, you know the Task Force was certainly birthed by MEO and we've been
fortunate to enjoy their generosity in terms of some staff support and meeting places
at no charge. The, the fact that they held a different position than our Task Force
shows that we are clearly two separate organizations and frankly I hope that we don't
lose our support as a result of that.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. All right, thank you.
Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further questions for Mr. Rosati.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Thank you for being here this morning.
MR. ROSATI: Thank you.
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COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Mr. Rosati, you said that you're no longer a member of
the Task Force.
MR. ROSATI: No, I'm no longer the Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Oh, you're no longer the Chair.
MR. ROSATI: I'm still a member of the coordinating committee, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Do you mind if I ask you what you do for a living?
MR. ROSATI: I'm a private developer, small developer.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Okay, thank you very much.
MR. ROSATI: Welcome.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Any further questions for Mr. Rosati, Members.
Thank you very much for your statements.
MR. ROSATI: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Richard Michaels, followed by Henry Chu.
MR. RICHARD MICHAELS [testifying on Bill No. 57 (2006)1:
Good morning Mr. Chairman, Members of the County Council. My name is Richard
Michaels. I am here as the Affordable Housing Committee Chairman of Maui
Tomorrow and here to support Bill 57 for affordable housing.
First, the first thing I'd like to address is some unfinished business and that's the inlieu fee. Two weeks ago today, at first reading the Council revised the in-lieu fee,
actually revised the formula that would determine the, the price of the in-lieu fee and
it effectively raised the in-lieu fee from about 120,000 to about 190,000.
But we also discussed at that meeting and subsequently that the one price fits all
doesn't really work and can be to the detriment of small developers. It isn't really
right that a developer of lets say ten homes averaging $500,000 a home would pay,
or would have to pay the same in-lieu fee as a developer building a thousand units
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averaging two million dollars. So, Maui Tomorrow's original proposal was for a
30 percent in-lieu fee, that is 30 percent of the average market price of the, of the
homes and we still support that, we hope that you will consider that today.
I want to express our appreciation to the Committee that has worked so long and
hard in bringing this bill forward today. Particularly for Chairman Danny Mateo, I
know how difficult it's been. I know there were times when you probably wanted to
chuck the whole thing, but you stayed the course and here we are today at second
and final reading.
I'd also like to thank the other members of the Committee, Mr. Hokama, Ms. Tavares,
Mr. Pontanilla and Ms. Johnson. All five of you are to be commended for the amount
of work you did.
And for those people who are watching at home, Maui Tomorrow made it's
presentation on June, June 16, 2005 along with the Maui Nui Housing Task Force
and the Department of Housing Director Alice Lee. And since that time the
Committee has been meeting practically every other week, and they have produced
draft after draft with all kinds of changes. The public has been allowed to testify and
has inputted week after week for eighteen months and that has brought us here
today.
I want to state also for, for the record that I have no personal agenda whatsoever in
this bill. I don't need an affordable house, I have a home. I don't need a job, I've
been there and done that. I, I also am not a builder or a developer, nor do I intend to
be. I'm here because Maui Tomorrow's mission is protecting Maui's future and
Maui's future is very, very much dependent on it's residents having housing.
We talk about the things that will bring prosperity to Maui and they always include
housing, education, and health care. And those things are intrinsically linked
because if you want more teachers, they need to have houses. If you want nurses to
build new hospitals, they need a place to live. So this bill really is the basis of the
future of Maui.
Maui Tomorrow is proud to support the bill and hope that you will vote it out
unanimously, veto proof. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Michaels.
Members, any questions for Mr. Michaels on his testimony?
Having none, thank you very much.
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COUNTY CLERK: Henry Chu, followed by Kehau Filimoeatu.

MR. HENRY CHU [testifying on Bill No. 57 (2006)1:
Good morning, Honorable Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Good morning.
MR. CHU: Members of the Council. I have never testified in favor or at all for affordable
housing, but I, I feel like there's, this article that I read in the paper this morning is the
needle that broke the camel's back, that prompted me to be here today. And I want
to say that I was very dismayed to see this brought out and made, brought into a
political forum when all you've done is to consider the needs of the people that are
not able to afford a home on Maui.
I have a daughter that rents a cottage, with two children and she can't afford a home.
I have another daughter that lives with me with her husband and three children and
they can't afford a home. I have a son that lives up in Wyoming because he can't
afford a home here and he lives up there with his children.
Anyway, the thing that I was feeling was when I looked at the paper this morning
there was a call to arms by our Mayor to the Maui Contractor's Association, to, oh,
gees, I, to others anyway. And for me I feel, you know, I was, I was very sad this
morning because a client of mine was here and she testified in favor of affordable
housing but not this bill and, and she represented the Maui Contractor's Association.
And, oh, my goodness, my time is almost up. Anyway, well, I just came back from
the airport so I've lost a lot of my train of thought. I hope you'll forgive me but, I just
want to tell you thanks for your consideration for the people and stay the course for
helping the people of Maui County.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Chu.
Members, any questions for Mr. Chu this morning.
If not, thank you very much Mr. Chu for your presence.
COUNTY CLERK: Kehau Filimoeatu, followed by Daniel Grantham.
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MS. KEHAU FILIMOEATU Itestifyinq on Bill No. 57 (2006)1:
Aloha, Mr. Chair and Councilmembers and mahalo for allowing me time to share
manao. My name is Kehaulani Filimoeatu. I'm not an expert witness, far from it. I
have no ties to any developer that 1 know of. By HUD standards I probably am at the
100 percent median range. I can only come before you as a registered voter, a
concerned citizen, a mother of three children in our present workforce who need
housing, a native Mauian born here, raised and wishing to finally rest here.
About a year and a half ago a bunch of us concerned Mauians sat with Councilman
Mateo in a small Wailuku church to ask about his housing committee and what was
happening with affordable housing. At that time we all assumed affordable meant a
house we could hope that our children who would be entering or had just entered
Maui's workforce would be able to afford.
We were concerned about a gap that was occurring between what most of us earned
in the workforce and what most of our local residents could pay for housing and the
rising prices of such. Now, over the years, as reluctantly expected, the cost to the
consumer of everything has gone up. The cost of toilet paper, the cost of gas, the
cost of living and even the cost of dieing--and affordable for the local person has left
town.
I serve on the board of a native non-profit that serves low and moderate income
families in achieving housing and economic stability. We have also created the only
non-profit mortgage brokerage in Hawaii.
Affordables meaning has changed and yet maybe not. Affordable today means a
thing, like toilet paper, like gas, like maybe a house that is priced so someone, maybe
anyone, but certainly not me can afford to purchase.
So, for some, one million is an affordable price. Seven hundred and twenty thousand
is affordable. Even half a million is affordable. But for my non-profit, all of the above
does not meet the needs of who we serve.
So, when the gap group, the not so affluent and your poor constituents, your local
resident who may have morphed from malihini to kamaaina. Your local resident who
was born, raised on Maui, gone to the mainland, now wanting to return home. Your
kupuna in the winter season of their lives ask how can I afford a hale to live in so I
can finally rest here.
Do we let our brain drain continue to lure our young minds away to the mainland to
houses priced at what they can afford to buy? Do we continue to allow the fabric of
our lifestyle to succumb to gates and only public access lanes to what was once our
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childhood playgrounds? Or, do we say wait till it becomes financially feasible for a
developer to make a lesser profit than before?

I wish for you to say I understand, I hear your plea, I'm working on this crisis and
doing my best to onipaa. And I applaud all of you for being so bold to take your
stance, perhaps less is more, we will never know unless we try to push the envelope.
Know that your constituents who need housing are watching. The rest of the State is
watching. And I guess the powers that be on both sides of the issue are waiting for
your next move. You all must be doing something good, for all the attacks to show
up at this last moment. Move on this piece of legislation as a start to move, to more
to come.
lmua. Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, any questions for Ms. Filimoeatu.
Thank you very much for your testimony.
COUNTY CLERK: Daniel Grantham, followed by recalled Damon Ackerman.

MR. DANIEL GRANTHAM [testifying on Bill No. 57 (2006E:
Good morning, Chair and Councilmembers. My name is Daniel Grantham. I have to
echo what was just said that, you know, you're doing something or you wouldn't be
getting yelled at And I am impressed, it's, it's, so impressed when, some of you
know that I videotaped many, many Council meetings, board meetings, commissions,
every once in a while you get a gem. This is a gem and it's an honor to see it.
I don't know much about developing a lot of houses but I do know something about
business and I know something about bargaining. And I know the first thing that
happens when somebody says can you pay this "oh, it's too high" you know, that's a
default position. If somebody comes here and says, you know, we can't afford to do
this, well let's see your, your numbers, you know. You're asking something from the
public, so let's see your numbers.
I don't see that a person can, you know, say, say you got ten houses and, and half of
them are affordable, the other half, which are going to wealthy people can certainly
cover easily for the affordable housing. I, I get, you know, packages from the
mainland once in a while and they have newspapers from the mainland in them.
And, you know, I open them up and there's classifieds and there's ads for houses,

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
November 3, 2006
Page 50

there's pictures of houses that would go for two million dollars here and they're
250,000. Check the numbers, you know.
I applaud you guys, you are, you, you've worked really hard, you're doing really good.
You're catching a lot of flack but remember you're also getting a lot of praise. People
are, are seeing this as historic and, you know, if something doesn't work, you can
always go back and revisit it. It's, I think it's, its a process, but at least you're doing
something.
And, I, one of the reasons I came here, I'm, I'm really sad that I saw the letter that the
Mayor wrote. I, I was disappointed, I didn't expect it of him and I think it was out of
line, you know. He can do whatever he wants, it's a election, but Mayor I think you're
making a mistake. And I think you guys are on the right track and I hope you follow
through.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Grantham.
Members, any questions for Mr. Grantham this morning.
Thank you for your testimony.
COUNTY CLERK: Damon Ackerman, followed by DeGray Vanderbilt, who's returning to
conclude his testimony.
Mr. Ackerman is not here, DeGray Vanderbilt, to conclude.
If not, Mr. Chairman, there's nobody that signed up prior to the convening.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Vanderbilt is here so we'll allow Mr. Vanderbilt his three final
minutes.
MR. DEGRAY VANDERBILT ftestifyino on Bill No. 57 (2006)1:
Thank you again, Mr. Chairman. I guess in, in this package that I, I put together
there, there's a, a list of, of people that earn between 32 and 52,000 dollars. Fiftytwo thousand dollars is more than the Councilmembers earn. And none of this
47 percent of all the households, that's 21,000 households will be eligible for
homeownership under this bill. By changing a few words, that, that, that could
change.
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I've heard about the Mayor's letter and I, this article and everything. If you look at, on
page 22 of my exhibit, you'll see that Ms. Tavares brought up the 80 to 20 way back
in October of 2005. And a few months later, a letter that was approved for
transmission to Mr. Mateo as Chairman of the Housing Committee by the Mayor was
sent to him agreeing with the 80 percent. So the Mayor agreed with the position of
80 percent, he just asked that it be adjusted upward to include 160 percent and start
at 80 percent. And that's exactly what Councilmember Tavares did.
So at this late date, to come back and say this was a last minute election stunt, is
kind of odd when here's documented evidence which is before you that he, his
Administration was supporting that.
So anyway, I, I just hope that there's some other projections in here right now. One
is, I see my friend Peter Martin here on this, he keeps coming back and saying he
wants to do Puanoa again. And, and I can see why because if you look at the
projections on page 17, you'll see that at the 80 percent affordability, at the
40 percent, at 100 percent affordability, he makes a good profit. At 100 percent
affordability he would make a 21 percent profit. So I'm sure he was discouraged it
was turned down, but these figures don't lie, they were his figures, they were
submitted to the State by requirement.
So all I'm saying is that this bill was intended for everybody to work together to
expand the availability of homes for our workforce families. It was supposed to be
the non-profit, the profit sector and the government; and that's gotten lost in this
whole shuffle.
So hopefully we had a lot of things from Molokai we objected to but we, we would like
to see this bill passed and bring up after the first of the year and we're ready to roll up
our sleeves and hope that in this discussion committees that it's not just the
developers but some people like Mr. Franco, like myself and others can get involved.
And I thank you for the time, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Vanderbilt.
Members, any questions for the gentleman this morning?
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Vanderbilt, thank you very much for being here and thank you for, thank you
really for all the hard work you've put into this bill. I don't think there is a citizen in this
County who's put in more hours and knows this bill better than you do and, and we
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thank you for that. You've brought to our attention flaws that still are in the bill, that
can be, you know, addressed in the future. And I agree with you, I think we need to
have a standard, a building standard included.
I think we need to re-look at how the wait list is administered. And thank you very
much for bringing up the fact that Councilmembers salaries do not permit us to be
included in this bill because I for one would love to have an affordable home. So I'm
asking you that, will you stick with us on this?
MR. VANDERBILT: I sure will.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you very much.
MR. VANDERBILT: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further questions for Mr. Vanderbilt.
Having none, thank you very much for your testimony.
MR. VANDERBILT: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, Mr. Vanderbilt was the last individual from the first group
who signed up prior to the convening of the meeting. Shall we continue with those
individuals that signed up subsequent to the convening of the meeting?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Prior to the next testifier, Mr. Clerk, the Chair would just remind that
according to our rules and as we post on our agenda for today, it is the Council's
standard practice that those that have signed up after the start of this meeting, that
you have just three minutes to speak on your item. And we therefore, then will start
with the second group.
Mr. Clerk, please call our next testifier.
COUNTY CLERK: Our, and again, similar to the first group, unless the individual is
testifying on something other than Bill 57, I, it would not be noted.
Our first speaker is Stephen West, followed by Buck Buchanan.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
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MR. STEPHEN WEST [testifying on Bill No. 57 (2006)1=
Aloha, Councilmembers, Chair. Stephen West. I was a candidate for the 11th
District and I can guess, guess you could say I've talked to a lot of people in Kihei
and it's my opinion that we're in a state of emergency. The people that I've talked to
in Kihei are very, very discouraged.
We have just within the last year, within, just within the last year I, I'm a unit chair for
the Maui Prince Hotel. One gentleman that I work with, he was able to qualify for a
house but couldn't afford it. He killed himself. Now that to me is unacceptable. You
can qualify for a house, but you can't afford it.
We have tremendous problems with alcoholism, with drug use, people are so, it's, to
me it's . . . it's an issue that is, that is plaguing the people of this island. People want
to own a home, people want to rent a house that they can afford.
In Kihei, and just pickup the paper and look for a three bedroom house you're going
to pay anywhere in the range of about twenty-two to twenty-three hundred dollars.
I've members that I work with that want to afford a house that won't be able to
because they're making too much. They're working two and three jobs, they can't do
it. They'll never be able to afford a house.
Now my children, I want them to be able to live here for the rest of their lives. But in
reality, on the road that we're on, my kids are going to have to live in Iowa, you know,
where I grew up, or in Montana, or someplace where it's more affordable.
It's imperative that you pass this. There are many flaws, but we need to work on
them. I strongly urge you to pass this unanimously. And the only reason I was here
was that, you know, a friend of my Ian Chan Hodges gave me a call last night and
informed me that, that I needed to be here and I wish I'd been better informed.
And, I've sat down with Danny a couple times at the union hall, we've talked about
affordable housing. Danny strongly urged that our union be more involved in the
process. Danny, I'm here. My only regret is that so many of the people out there, the
working people out there don't have the time to be there. They're too busy working
two and three jobs. So I guess you could say I'm here to represent the working man.
I strongly urge you to pass this unanimously.
Thank you very much.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you Mr. West.
Members, any questions for Mr. West on his testimony.
Having none, thank you for your time and your patience, and we appreciate your
comments.
COUNTY CLERK: Buck Buchanan, followed by Pamela Tumpap.

MR. BUCK BUCHANAN [testifying on Bill No. 57 (2006)1:
Chairman and Members of the Council. I'm Buck Buchanan from Lahaina. Been a
while since I've been before you, and I have expressed myself in writing to you so I
don't want to belabor the point other than the fact that there may be glitches in this
bill for affordable housing, but it beats the hell out of what we've had.
And we need, we need it and let's get started with a meaningful change to what
we've had which I understand just yesterday, from a member of the advisory group to
the Council that the average currently is still stands around $20,000 a unit for not
being built, which is way, way down there, you know. And, and that's why we have
so many defalcations and people scattering around and not getting their
commitments done and so forth. We've had enough of that.
We need to get some teeth in this thing and get it done and perhaps we need to
make some changes down the road, but if we don't start, we'll never get anything
done. And then so I'm proud of the committee that got the work done and I'm
pleased with the Council and their attitude. And if people don't like it tough luck. We
do, and I do.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Buchanan.
Members, any questions for Mr. Buchanan, this after, this morning, excuse me. If
not, nice seeing you again, Buck.
MR. BUCHANAN: Thank you, sir.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: Pamela Tumpap, followed by Peter Martin.
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MS. PAMELA TUMPAP [testifying on Bill No. 57 (2006)1:
Good morning, Councilmembers. I'm Pamela Tumpap and I'm here on behalf of
myself and the Maui Chamber of Commerce. I am a working single mother of two
children. While I am very fortunate to be able to own a home, thanks to my wonderful
parents.
Clearly affordable housing is a huge issue for all of us and I have great concerns as
to whether my children will be able to own homes here. So it is with that that I would
like to commend the Council for the work that they have done on the workforce
housing bill because I think what you have done on this issue is brought tremendous
attention to the issue of affordable housing. And you have engaged the community
in a discussion, sometimes heated, sometimes not, but what we've all rallied around
against is this issue that we have a critical need and affordable housing is a huge
need no one disputes that.
What I've been excited to see is that various industry sectors have come together
looking at how to address the need. And everybody I've seen involved in the issue is
doing their best to be very proactive, to work with the Council and come up with
solutions that will make sense.
However, we've also heard concerns, in many of the testimony you've heard today,
both from industry sets and people who support this bill, they note that corrections
are needed in the bill as it stands today. And so I have concerns because a number
of the issues still don't seem to be addressed, the high affordable requirements, the
in-lieu fees, the issue of if a, if a company wants to develop workforce housing for
their employees whether they can give preference to their qualified employees.
I think these measures need to be addressed and while you have the ability to
correct it down the road, legislation takes time. Once legislation is enacted, it's going
to take time to correct. So if we understand that there are issues, why not work to
correct them now. We know the need is urgent, we've mobilized the community
around this, why not take the time to make the modifications now.
The Chamber's stance has been one of education. And the industry stance that
we've worked with has been one of education. We haven't come out and said kill this
bill because we all agree affordable housing is needed. We've said let's work
together to educate the Council and the community on this issue.
Two leading economists have come out and said as written this could slow or halt
affordable housing. Now if we totally dispute that, I haven't seen evidence to the
contrary. So I ask that we work together, we create the private sector, public sector
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partnership. We have the momentum, let's keep this going but send it back to
committee, make the needed modification so we can get the housing we so
desperately need.
This is not the time to slow or halt affordable housing.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Tumpap.
Members, any questions for our testifier.
Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much.
Ma'm, thank you very much for testifying this morning. I guess because you have
done a lot of your own research and study on the issue of affordable housing, have
you participated with the discussion in all, in almost two years.
MS. TUMPAP: Actually, Councilman Mateo, no I was at the time working for Maui United
Way, I've been with the Chamber for just about six months now.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank, thank you very much.
The, the other question I had was, what is the correct percentage that you want us to
consider in terms of requirement.
MS. TUMPAP: In terms of the Chamber of Commerce, you know, the, the challenge with
percentages is it varies by development and so when we talk about, somebody
testified earlier today saying how easy it is to, when you look at negotiations,
somebody throws out a number and it's, you know, that's their starting point and they
always say that's too high.
What the right percentage is I think you're going to see vary development by
development. I think we need to look at the recommendations that came out of the
Maui Nui Task Force. They have recommendations, they moved that up as it was
pointed out earlier from 20 to 30. I think you've heard testimony that says that
30 percent is, is an okay range but you know I think that we need to go back and
really assess that.
I know Maui Land & Pine has offered to look at a study, but everybody's willing to
work expeditiously to come up with that right number.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Are you aware of the Urban Land Institute?
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MS. TUMPAP: I am aware of ULI's recommendation. I do, and I heard your comments
earlier. I also know that with those recommendations also come significant
incentives that are recommended as well and we haven't seen much of that in the
bill.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: And just an additional comment, your comment on the two
leading economist, we really respect and we take into heart their, their comments.
But please be reminded these two economists represent this State's two largest
financial institutions that make money out of large development projects. So we
respect their comments and that's just what it is, like yours is a comment.
Thank you. No more questions.
MS. TUMPAP: Thank you for your comments.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Questions for Ms. Tumpap, Members.
Thank you very much for your testimony this morning.
MS. TUMPAP: Thank you.
COUNTY CLERK: Peter Martin, followed by Mahina Martin.
MR. PETER MARTIN [testifying on Bill No. 57 (2006)1:
Good morning, Chairman Hokama and Councilmembers. My name is Peter Martin,
I'm speaking as an individual.
I wasn't going to bring up Puanoa, but DeGray mentioned it and, and, and this is
going to be great. I mentioned, I, he said was I happy it was turned down. Actually,
I, for myself, 1, I've told you before I was. Why? And I mentioned this before, I sold
three of those ag lots for $5.3 million. So, if, if you look at your formula, DeGray,
you're going to go why, why doesn't Pete just sell them all. I'll explain that another
time, we only have three minutes.
The second reason I didn't want, I'm glad we didn't go ahead with Puanoa, me
personally, is that I would have had to hear everybody on West Maui tell me that
once again Puanoa was the cause of the traffic jam, which, of course it wouldn't have
been, the traffic jam was there. But that's enough of Puanoa for now.
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My story, I am a small real estate developer. 1 came here in 1971, I made a buck
sixty-five an hour as pineapple picking and then I got 2.50 for the truck driving. And I
noticed I could, I almost tried to buy a house. I didn't have any money, but I looked at
houses on Wainee Street an Arisumi house for 54,000. So simple math there, you
could make about six, sixteen dollars today going to work and back then I made a
1.65, that's ten times today and, and that 54,000 Arisumi house is, is probably would
be worth more than 540,000 but not much if you shop.
I, I know I could make $15.00 an hour cause we're running an ad, I just happened to
notice today for, for laborers for $15.00 an hour, plus they get overtime so they'll
probably be making I don't know, more than that.
Now, I've also built a number of homes. I built a home for 15,000 and sold. I built
homes, I built a condominium project with two bedroom, one bath for ninety and three
bedroom, two baths for one fifty and these, and many homes in the hundred to two
hundred thousand dollar range. So I do have some experience. I've done many
subdivisions and right now I've told people over and over again, I have land, I have a
minute left.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thirty seconds.
MR. MARTIN: Oh, boy. I have land, I have water, I have financing ability, I have the
experience, I have the desire. I've already lost 500,000 on Puanoa without counting
my pay or Kent's pay, or Jim's pay and, and I'd like to try again. I got ten seconds,
the process of, I hope somebody asks me a question so I could do my last two
minute spiel and I don't have to come back. Pau.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Martin.
Members, any questions for Mr. Martin this morning.
MR. MARTIN: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Having none, thank you very much for your comments.
COUNTY CLERK: Mahina Martin, followed by Everett Dowling.

MS. MAHINA MARTIN ftestifyinq on Bill No. 57 (2006)1:
Peter Martin and Puanoa, pakiki, a little bit stubborn.
Good morning, Chair Hokama and Councilmembers. My name is Mahina Martin.
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I've heard it said about today's Council vote, damned if you do and damned if you
don't. To me the ones who are damned are our working families. You see it
everywhere, families frantic to find a home to rent after the one they've lived in for
years gets sold. Humbling themselves to ask in-laws if it's okay to live with them
because they are out-priced for homeownership and unable to find a suitable and
affordable home to rent. They look at their children and wonder when if ever their
own kids will have the same neighborhood experience that they had when growing
up on Maui.
When I was a kid and rode my own bike around my neighbors were the Fukuhara's,
the Inds, the Bisquera's, the Torres', the Somera's, Donato's, Guzman's and
Brown's. We walked to what was then known as Shima Poi Shop where local
families in the neighborhood had a family account and bread, milk, candy, ice cream,
shave ice was charged to this family account kept in a notebook behind the counter.
It certainly was not Walton's Mountain, but stable enough.
I recently returned to live in my old neighborhood. After over 25 years I once again
walked to the old Shima Store now known as Tom's Mini Mart and discovered a
neighborhood full of rental properties with revolving tenants, a vacant home boarded
up following a drug raid, and cars hazardly parked on both sides of the narrow streets
because homes are now filled to the hilt with generations under one roof unable to
afford a place of their own.
Many working families today cannot afford, offer the stability of a neighborhood for
their children to grow up in like we did. This is why I believe the housing bill before
you today will help.
So after the Council's work of one and a half years, I am stunned and I'm using a
very nice word, I am stunned that the Mayor would issue a quote call to arms letter to
defeat this proposal. The Chamber of Commerce, the Realtor's Association and
building trade unions are being asked by the Mayor to quote flex their muscles and
pressure four of you to vote against your own work. Yet I am certain that the
Chamber members include businesses with employees who lack the opportunity to
own a home. Realtors are not immune to having friends and family who struggle
themselves, and many of our island carpenters, roofers, equipment operators,
electricians and other trade unions workers spend their days building homes for the
wealthy, yet go home to a home they do not own.
I ask for your united vote in support of the proposed housing bill, an action that will
help those that work but are not poor enough or wealthy enough and are caught in
between. And I ask that you vote today. The Mayor's letter to the business
community calls your timing political. It would be incredibly political to postpone your
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own work, work that began one and a half years ago long before many campaigns
began.
Thank you for caring about our working families. We need you to press on, push
through. The bill may not be perfect but it is action. Profit margins for developers
and others cannot outweigh the needs of our local families today. Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Martin.
Members, any questions for Ms. Martin on her testimony before you.
Having none, thank you very much for your comments.
MS. MARTIN: Thank you.
COUNTY CLERK: Everett Dowling, followed by Yolanda Crisostomo.
(Councilmember Tavares was excused from the meeting at 11:44 a.m.)

MR. EVERETT DOWLING [testifying on Bill No. 57 (2006)1:
Hello, my name is Everett Dowling. I'm here to testify on Bill 57. Morning Chair
Hokama and Councilmembers.
This is a frustrating issue. The, and I don't think there is one individual on Maui who
is not directly or indirectly impacted by the lack of affordable housing here on Maui.
Either individuals are looking for homes or someone in their family, or someone in
their office is looking for homes. It's a serious issue and I appreciate your efforts to
address the issue.
However, I think Bill 57 is going to have the exact opposite impact. The, it's not a, it's
not a cooperative bill, it puts the burden of affordable housing on the development
community as opposed to forming partnerships to address it. My firm is, we've built
over 400 affordable units over the past few years and that represents a very large
segment of our business. It represents probably in unit counts it probably represents
more than two-thirds of all the development we've done over the past several years.
We think it's the right thing to do for social reasons. We think it's, and we have a
responsibility to help provide affordable housing. But we can't do that on our own.
And this bill assumes that the development industry can do it on their own and that's
where it's, where it's flawed.
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The, we've formed a partnership, or in partnership with the Department of Hawaiian
Homelands, we've developed four projects. And affordable housing, and the lack of
affordable housing impacts all of us, it's a societal problem. And working with the
Department of Hawaiian Homelands they provide the land, and they provide the
infrastructure. And that infrastructure is funded by all of us through, through our
State income taxes. So, they're putting in the infrastructure and we're building the
homes and by doing that and by cooperating we're able to deliver them at affordable
prices.
And I think that's the correct approach. I think, rather than reinventing the wheel and
trying something that's, the experts have, have all told you it's not going to work. The
people who are building affordable housing have told you it's not going to work. The
economists have told you it's not going to work.
It's going to make the situation worse. And we've looked at, we have three projects
in our drawing board right now and they're designed for the local market. And we've
rerun the numbers assuming that this bill passes and that's about, that's about
140 units designed for the local market. If this bill passes, those projects won't get
built. They won't get built because by the time we do the subsidy, the market, the
remaining market prices are, are over a million dollars. And that's, and so it
transforms a project that we're trying to build for the local market into one that has to
be extremely expensive in order to fund the subsidy.
So I think the, I applaud your efforts for addressing the issue. I think there is ways to
do it. I think the best way to do it is to copy the Department of Hawaiian Home Lands
method and doing that we can get affordable housing out there and we can do it in a
cooperative basis and I think we can speed it up. You look at how many thousands
of units the department has built over the last few years. Just on Maui it's, it's been
probably over 600 units.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Dowling.
Members, any questions for Mr. Dowling on his testimony this morning.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Dowling, thank you for being here.
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You are a developer building various types of housing and you told us about the

housing for DHHL and we appreciate your efforts on that. We also appreciate the
efforts that you've put forward in building various schools, hopefully the Kihei High
School.
But you're also a developer building high-end projects. You have a project right now
called Keaka in Makena. What, what will be the market, excuse me, what will be the
market price for those condominiums that you're selling, that you will be selling.
MR. DOWLING: We haven't priced them yet because we're still seeking approvals and we
need to apply for building permits. So until I actually, in this market I've stopped
pricing units before I have a building permit because every time we did, by the time
we went through the County's review process--which is even the Department of
Hawaiian Homelands, Waiehu Kou IV project--we were in for a building permit for
sixteen months. So I don't price units until I actually have the building permit in hand,
so I don't know.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Well, you, you have said that they, you know, previously
you've said that they would be between two and three million dollars a unit. So if
you're saying you're not pricing them until you get your permits, then that means the
price could be higher than two or three million.
MR. DOWLING: Oh, absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And so you don't think it's fair for you to offset that kind
of high-end development that also affords high-end profits, to offset that with housing
that our workforce resident population can afford.
MR. DOWLING: Well absolutely, that's why I've just said in the, if you look at our product
mix over the last, you know, six or seven years, I think we've done over, we've done
423 affordable units. We've done sixteen luxury units and we've done probably
150 market units. The, and so absolutely I agree with you. I think, I think developers
have a responsibility to provide affordable units and we're doing it.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you.
MR. DOWLING: This bill, this bill though will have the opposite impact.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you very much.
MR. DOWLING: This bill will make it impossible to do that.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: You answered my question.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
November 3, 2006
Page 63

MR. DOWLING: I'm answering your question.

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you very much.
MR. DOWLING: The, because if you pass this bill-CHAIR HOKAMA: There will be no debate between the Members and the testifiers. The
debate will be between the Members when we take up the bill for discussion. Okay.
The Chair will end comment between Ms. Anderson and Mr. Dowling.
Are there questions for Mr. Dowling on the testimony he has presented to you this
morning, Members.
Having none, Mr. Dowling, thank you very much for your comments.
MR. DOWLING: Thank you.
COUNTY CLERK: Yolanda Crisostomo, followed by Susan Moikeha.
MS. YOLANDA CRISOSTOMO [testifying on Bill No. 57 (2006)1:
Aloha, Chairman Hokama and Councilmembers. Thank you for letting this humble
citizen of Maui speak.
I think that we need more people like me to speak about this bill, people that are
nervous. The average person that you're talking about that can't afford a home. My
family, my mother is Sylvia Mailelani Apiki and she hails from Lanai, her ohana, her
ancestors hail from Lanai. My father it Norman Kaipoaloha Kini and his mother hails
from Hana, Maui.
It saddens me that my family in the past five years have talked about a mass exodus
to the mainland because we can't afford a house here. That is the main reason we
are leaving. And I don't think that is right and I don't know who's fault it is. I don't
know. All I know is that there is no reason that my family who is from Hawaii should
have to leave because we can't afford a house here.
So the powers that be, the people that have the money, the developers who have
controlled our islands for many, many years, and our government, I hope, because
I'm a little person. When you come up here and you talk about all your numbers and
your money and, and how much you're going to lose, I don't know. All I know is my
family has to move cause I can't afford to live here. We can't buy a house and we
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want a house, that's, that's an American dream. I'm Hawaiian, but I'm American as
well.
So with that I'd like to say thank you very much for, for putting this all together. I wish
there were more people like me that could come out and talk. Unfortunately I called
my brother, he's busy at work, he's a construction worker. I said would you mind if I
speak on your behalf or would you be scared that you would lose your job. And he
said no, please, they, they want a house so badly they've looked at the Big Island,
they've looked at Utah and he said please speak for us because construction is never
going to stop.
All these fear based treats that, that construction is going to stop here, I don't believe
it. I'm sorry, I know I'm a little person and I know I don't know much, but I don't think
that would ever be allowed, that the construction would completely stop. That's like,
I, I don't know what it, it's fear based. So, that, I speak on behalf of Bill 57.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your comments,
Members, any questions for the lady this morning.
Having none, thank you so much for your comments.
COUNTY CLERK: Susan Moikeha, followed by Zachary Davidson.
MS. SUSAN MOIKEHA [testifying on Bill No. 57 (2006)1:
Good morning, Chair and Members of the Council. My name is Susan Moikeha for
the record. I am testifying as an individual and I think the last time I testified in that
capacity was in March to the committee, Housing Committee, and since then I've
done some testifying on behalf of another group so I, I want it to be clear that I am
here as an individual and my comments should be taken in that context.
I had no intention in, in testifying and I followed this bill quite closely for a long time.
But a comment that was made by a testifier today Keane Ball kind of prompted me to
be here to, to give a little bit of information. And for the record also I, I recently
passed my real estate exam for the State of Hawaii and I am a realtor sale person.
Although I haven't really done anything with that I, I think it's important to understand
where I'm coming from on this testimony.
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I'd like to refer you to page 6 of the bill and its under Section 2.96.040 and it's under
letter "B". And I think the most important part of this is the requirements and it
speaks to the issues of how those requirements will be followed through by the
developer. But what's most important to me is the introduction and I'd like to read it
for the record.
"The requirement may be satisfied by one or a combination of the following,
which shall be determined by the director and stated in the residential work
house [sic] housing agreement."
And there are some key words here that I need to focus in on. A satisfaction by one
or a combination, and shall be determined by the director. The Council also went so
far as in item "B.4." to include that "Any fees will be approved by a Council resolution.
Any donation of land must be approved by the Council." So you can see the concern
and caution by the Council, the governing authority right now and their need for
oversight to see that these things are implemented.
My comments are addressing the in-lieu fees and the possibility of now discussing it
at a level that it may be eliminated. When you look at what options they have, the
developer has an opportunity to give the units for ownership if they build it. They
have opportunity to give multi-family for purposes of rental while partnershipping with
non-profit to construct or renovate. They have opportunity to convey units to, for sale
or rent to qualified housing. They have ability to, for fees, contribution, improved
land, and provide unimproved land. And the most important thing here is fee. I think
there's this misconception about the fee, it is a subsidy, it is not to be equated with
building a unit.
Let me quickly give you an example on the commission level under SMA. Over the
last year there has been $10 million received from developers in the community for
the purposes of building affordable housing. Has it been done, it has. You can see it
in your communities.
West side has had a shelter built and apartments for rentals for 50 percent and
under. South Maui is in the process of ... funds for the purpose of building a South
Maui Resource Center. Roy Katsuda's project in South Maui is now under
construction. Lokahi has built a subdivision.
Ten million dollars has come through this County under what is now our current
administrative policy through Director Lee's department. Does it work? Does the
non-profits do what the objective of this bill is? Do you really want to cut out those
fees? I would ask that you consider that and take in consideration again, the
importance of a combination of receiving what is being asked in the way of providing
affordable housing. Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members any questions for Ms. Moikeha.
Having none, thank you very much for your testimony.
COUNTY CLERK: Zachary Davidson, followed by Tom Cook.
Zachary Davidson.
If not, Tom Cook, followed by Susan Bradford.

MR. TOM COOK [testifying on Bill No. 57 (2006Th
Good morning, Councilmembers. My name is Thomas Cook. I'm here giving
testimony in behalf of Maui Contractors Association. I'm the current President, it's a
non-profit organization. It's a volunteer position on my part.
I want to state for the record, clarification, I am a general contractor, I own a
construction company. I'm in the business of building. I'm not a developer. I'm
finishing a four and a half million dollar contract with the Department of Hawaiian
Homelands in Kula.
(Councilmember Johnson was excused from the meeting at 11:58 a.m.)
MR. COOK: I have built, turned over thirteen units of the twenty, so I do speak with some
experience as far as affordable housing. I've built several multi-million dollar homes,
that's how I built my company. I've been here as an advocate previously to, for you
to broaden your perspective and get away from this mentality that building a high-end
home is detrimental to the community.
Our organization and association is opposed to the bill in its current form. I'm
encouraging you to defer it, not kill it. Been here for two years, I'm not here, I'm not
here because of the Mayor's muscle, I'm not called to arms. I've been here for, from
the beginning, I believe, and I'm not coming with muscle, I'm coming with heart,
compassion, aloha.
I deeply, deeply, deeply, agree with everybody of the need for this. Okay, I mean I
get chicken skin, I'm not, this is not an act, okay. We started this with Chairman
Mateo's thinking outside the box, working together, identify this. This subject, this
issue is huge, it was an opportunity for us because it acted as a catalyst to get the
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environmentalist, the building community, the public sector, private sector, non-profit
working together. We've had a really good dynamic discussion the last couple of
years.
I'm so disappointed in where we are today on a personal and professional level. I
don't understand, I don't understand. This has virtually no incentives. It will not work,
it will be litigated. Do not blame the developers for being greedy, okay. I'm telling
you, I'm not a developer but I'm just sitting here going like, you, you know, you didn't
do your part. Haven't improved the review process. We haven't funded, you haven't
stated that you're going to fund DSA and rise to the occasion and make this, the
review process in this County work. There's a lot of things that you need to do that
you have not done and I'm disappointed. I'm disappointed.
I hope and pray and encourage that we can work together collectively with a good
spirit, a good mind to come together to build a community, to build a community as
homes. We live in our homes, but us, how we treat each other that's community.
This us versus them polarization it, it's dysfunctional man, it's not happening, it's not
going to get us to the finish line where we can look at each other and feel good and
our kids.
Please, please, please, reconsider this. Don't kill it, defer it, work on it. If you get the
people you expect to do it to agree somewhat, you get chance. Right now, I'll tell
you, no more chance. Thank you for the opportunity to state my opinion and
represent my organization. Aloha.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Cook.
Members, any questions for Mr. Cook, this afternoon.
Having none, Mr. Cook, thank you very much.
MR. COOK: Thank you.
COUNTY CLERK: Susan Bradford, followed by Ian Chan Hodges,

MS. SUSAN BRADFORD [testifying on Bill No. 57 (2006)
Good morning everybody and thank you for all your hard work. I know that, I, I have
not testified on this before and I really appreciate Mr. Mateo's spirit and hard work
and all of your hard work. We, we know this is really important. I'm here today as a
private individual, did I say my name, Susan Bradford.
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And I'm here because I'm a counselor on Maui. I have been a marriage and family
counselor working with employees since 1989 here on Maui. And what I have seen
is, is the dire need for housing and how that affects our families. I have so many
couples come to see me and they're working each one, one, two jobs. They have no
time for their families. They're scared about their finances, maybe like Yolanda, they
need to leave the island and it just breaks my heart because these are people who
are trying to keep it together.
I've had many, many employees come in who've gotten into crystal meth, not
because they want to party hardy, but because they're trying to stay awake for their
jobs and then it, they, you know, they did it with all the best intentions in the world
and it turned around and bit them. And, so I am really concerned about the quality of
life for the people that, here on Maui. I hate to see anybody leave because they can't
afford a home.
I don't know, in terms of the percentages whether it should be 30, 40, 50 percent_ I
know you all have worked really hard to come up with this, and from what I can
gather none of you know for sure what the perfect answer is. I believe that you're
working so hard at it that you will not let this go and, and just let couple years pass
and, and Maui go down the drain with no housing at all. I don't believe that that's
how you're going to approach this.
I think probably the best thing to do is to pass it today unanimously and, and then
work on, work on it because you got to start somewhere. Nobody, nobody has a
crystal ball to know all of how this is supposed to work. But start somewhere and,
and, and work together, let's all work together. And I'm glad so many of the
developers are here that are willing to work with you to make this, once you pass it,
to make it really work for everybody.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Bradford.
Members, any questions for Ms. Bradford.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Yes, please, thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Susan, thank you for being here.
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You said something that's really disturbing and I just want to make sure that I heard
you correctly. That you have clients who have turned to crystal meth in order to
maintain, to stay awake for a second or third job?
MS. BRADFORD: Right, oh, yes. Many, many times I have had that. The people, you
know, people are working very, very hard and, and, and you go home, you've got a
family, then you have to get up again. I mean, how do you maintain? How do you
keep going day after day? And, a lot of people, you know, crystal meth is speed, it's
a way to stay awake. And nobody, you know, many times they, they have, it's not
that they're out partying, it's not that they're abandoning their family, they're trying to
be there for their family. And it's one way that, that some people have turned to, to
cope with their situation.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you very much for sharing that.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Anderson.
Any further questions for Ms. Bradford.
Having none, thank you for your presence.
COUNTY CLERK: Ian Chan Hodges, followed by William Spence.
MR. IAN CHAN HODGES [testifying on Bill No. 57 (2006)1:
Good afternoon, Couricilmembers. My name is Ian Chan Hodges and I'm here
representing a small company that I'm the Managing Director of called Responsible
Markets.
I'm here first of all in support of you all passing this bill hopefully today, unanimously,
if possible. I'd like to just give a few little anecdotes from my personal experience.
First of all I'd like to say that there are, I don't think we should be making developers
and contractors ... the enemy or the, the bad guy.
In fact, I was just going to make a comment that Tom Cook who testified earlier
actually, when I was kid actually built a little loft that I had in my room, which I, I liked
a lot when I was a kid. And also just recently, my brother, actually who's a police
officer left the force for a year and a half to build his own house because he couldn't
afford to go out and buy one, the property that our family has and Tom was good
enough to actually take time off from building more expensive houses to come and
help my brother build his. So Tom is right, they're all part of a community, we need to
remember that.
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That being said, I do think that this bill, the Councilmembers here should be
applauded, particularly Councilmember Mateo, I think for the hard work they've done
on this bill.
I want to say something else from my experience. Relatively recently, the last couple
years I was involved in bringing the investor group together that came in and
purchased the Hotel Hana Maui. And at the time, there was concern that all sorts of
things were going to happen with Hana, there was going to be luxury townhouses
built, there was going to be a golf course, all this kind of thing. And one that I actually
tried to do and didn't really know what I was doing at the time was go out and find
investors who could come in and actually take the community's needs into
consideration.
And, I could say now, today that the, these people who actually purchased the hotel
are definitely not perfect, but I do know that the union that represents them has told
me specifically that they are actually the best hotel owners that they have ever dealt
with. The one thing that I know of talking to the owners of the Hotel Hana Maui is
they say that one of the number one problems for them is they have quite a few jobs
to provide, but there's no housing available. And so the amount that they would
actually have to pay in order for people to afford million dollar homes in Hana would
kind of make the whole operation not really work.
So that's, other than to keep in mind, as in a place like Hana where everything is
isolated, you really see what really happens if you don't have affordable housing.
And basically the hotel industry has a very hard time functioning there, even if you
have a good owner, if you don't have affordable housing.
And the other thing I'd like to mention really quick is to, that in, in my work I spend a
lot of time actually very critically working with inventors and we're working right now
on trying to reduce, work ... reduce pollution at the LA, Long Beach Ports. And
basically what's happening is the government there, the port authorities are
mandating reduction in emissions because we have to do that otherwise we all are
going to have problems with global warming.
Basically what ends up happening is there's a, there's a saying probably most people
have heard "necessity is the mother of invention." And passing this bill would say
this is what we need for our community is going to actually create a situation where
people come in who can think cleverly and, and innovatively about actually how to
take this law that you guys have passed for the good of the community and work it
out so we can actually build homes for our families. So people like my brother can
actually serve in the police force . can be able to do that.
Thank you very much.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Chan Hodges.
Members, any questions for the gentleman on his testimony?
Mr. Chan Hodges, thank you very much.
COUNTY CLERK: William Spence, followed by a last call for Zachary Davidson.

MR. WILLIAM SPENCE [testifying on Bill No. 57 (2006)1:
Good morning, Mr. Chairman, Members. I apologize that I, I was not prepared to
testify before you today and, and I haven't been involved with this actively. Perhaps
in the future I will be.
I would encourage the Councilmembers to work with the development community on
this bill. I know as a, when I was a staff planner, I used to sit there and watch, you
know, all the conditions get added on to different developments and requirements for
this and that and I didn't give it a whole lot of thought.
Now that I'm on the private side and I've done some work for, you know, local
families, but also some small developers, I have come to understand how very
complex the whole development process is from going to the Planning Commission
or the County Council to getting permits. And what a months delay costs in, in
paying a mortgage on a, on a piece of property, etc.
At the same time, none of the developers I've ever worked with would, you know,
ever argue at the need to provide affordable housing. All of them would love to.
And, you know, they're, they're the first ones to admit that. But with all the costs
involved, you know, there needs to be some incentives, there need to be something
workable with them and they would be happy to provide that.
There's, I am aware right now of, I've been working with a realtor on two real estate
deals in Kihei. Very difficult properties to develop, have a lot of permitting and
drainage issues and what not. I know for a fact right now that if the affordable
housing requirement stays at the level that it is now, both of those deals will fall
through.
Now, that, you know, on the one hand people lose, you know, developers lose
money and what not, but if you think in terms of the affordable housing, both of those
projects will be about 200 units, not each, but combined. At 40 percent, the deals will
fall through and nothing will be built. If it can be reduced to a, a point where the
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developer can afford to contribute, that's going to end up being, you know, at say
30 percent, that would be 66 affordable units built. So, in other words either there's
going to be something built with some affordable units, or they'll be pulled out all
together. So, I would rather see the units, you know, get built on an affordable basis
for the communities.
Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Spence.
Members, any questions for the testifier?
Having none, thank you so much for your comments this afternoon.
MR. SPENCE: Thank you, Chairman.
COUNTY CLERK: Last call for Zachary Davidson.
If not, Mr. Chairman, Mr. Davidson was the, is the last person who signed up to
testify at today's meeting.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. The Chair will offer one last opportunity for anyone to give
testimony on any item that has been agendized for today's, the third of November,
2006 regular Council meeting.
Having none coming forward, with no objections, Members, the Chair will be closing
public testimony at this time.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. So ordered.

Members, it is 12:15. The Chair will have the Council stand in recess until two p.m.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 12:15 RM., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 2:06 P.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT EXCEPT
COUNCILMEMBER KANE, EXCUSED.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Council of the County of Maui regular meeting third of November,
2006 shall return to order.
Mr. Clerk, let us proceed with the agenda.
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COUNTY CLERK: Mr. Chairman, we would note that written testimony has been received
by various entities. Copies have been duly distributed.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, with no objections, we shall accept the written testimony for today's
meeting.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. So ordered.
Mr. Clerk.
WRITTEN TESTIMONY RECEIVED, THERE BEING NO
OBJECTION, WERE MADE A PART OF THE RECORD OF
THIS MEETING,

MINUTES
The minutes of the regular Council meeting held on September 15, 2006, was presented at
this time.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT THE MINUTES OF THE REGULAR COUNCIL
MEETING OF SEPTEMBER 15, 2006, BE APPROVED.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Carroll, that was seconded by Ms. Johnson, to
adopt the minutes of the regular meeting of fifteenth September 2006. Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: No discussion.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Members? Having no discussion, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER KANE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
The following committee reports were presented.

COMMITTEE REPORTS
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
06-123

- COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE:

Recommending the following:
1.

That the proposal to authorize the counties to establish a time share zoning
district that is distinct from the hotel zoning district, be APPROVED for
inclusion in the 2007 Maui County Legislative Package; and

2.

That a copy of this committee report be TRANSMITTED to the Mayor of the
County of Maui.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
MOVE TO APPROVE COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 06-123.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Carroll, to adopt
Committee Report 06-123. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman.
Your Committee met on October 17, 2006 to discuss proposals for the 2007 Maui
County Legislative Package.
A time share zoning proposal was submitted by Councilman Carroll. The Committee
discussed whether the County should, could enact an ordinance establishing a time
share zoning district with standards and uses that are distinct from the hotel zoning
district without State legislation.
Your Committee noted that time shares have an impact on the community and that
these impacts need to be addressed.
The proposal was supported and will be included in the Maui County Legislative
Package and a copy of the committee report was transmitted to the Mayor.
And I would like to thank Councilman Carroll for this proposal.
Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion? Having none, all in favor of the motion
please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER KANE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
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COMMITTEE REPORT
NO. 06-124 -

COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE:

Recommending that RESOLUTION NO. 06-105 , entitled "AUTHORIZING
SETTLEMENT OF BERT KAMAKA VS. COUNTY OF MAUI, CASE NO. 7-03-02452"
be ADOPTED.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr, Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman.
MOVE TO APPROVE COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 06-124.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Carroll, to adopt
Committee Report 06-124. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman.
Your Committee met on October 17, 2006, to discuss a resolution authorizing
settlement of the Bert Kamaka vs. County of Maui case.
This matter alleges work related injuries sustained by a County employee on
June 12, 2003.
Your Committee approved the resolution to authorize settlement of this case under
the terms proposed in executive session.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no." All in favor, I should say on the motion say "aye",
opposed say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER KANE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION 06-105.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
06-125

- COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE:

Recommending that RESOLUTION NO. 06-106 , entitled "AUTHORIZING
SETTLEMENT OF CLAIM NO. 2006-031 BY EDWARD ALVES AND FAIRMONT
SPECIALTY GROUP" be ADOPTED.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman.
MOVE TO APPROVE COMMITTEE REPORT NO, 06-125.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Carroll, to adopt
Committee Report 06-125. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
At the Committee of the Whole meeting of October 17, 2006, a resolution authorizing
settlement of Claim No. 2006-031 by Edward Alves and the Fairmont Specialty
Group was discussed.
The claim alleges damages related to an automobile collision with a County vehicle
on or about February 21, 2006.
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Your Committee voted to support the resolution.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion, Members? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER KANE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
COUNTY CLERK: RESOLUTION 06-106.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
06-126

- COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE:

Recommending that RESOLUTION NO. 06-107 , entitled "INDEMNIFYING
FRANKLYN L. SILVA AND WAYNE M. PAGAN IN SARAH C. WHITE,
INDIVIDUALLY AND AS SPECIAL ADMINISTRATOR OF THE ESTATE OF
STEFAN BOURNAKEL, DECEASED, AND AS NEXT FRIEND OF NICOS ROBERT
BOURNAKEL, A MINOR V. CAROLANN SABATINO, ET AL, CIVIL
NO. CVO4-00500 ACK/LEK" be ADOPTED.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
MOVE TO APPROVE COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 06-126.
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VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Carroll, to adopt
Committee Report 06-126. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Your Committee of the Whole met on October 17, 2006, to discuss a proposed
resolution to indemnify the County individuals named by the Clerk.
The complaint alleges that Stefan Bournakel died as a result of a motor vehicle
accident caused by Carolann Sabatino on Pulehu Road, February 13, 2004. The
complaint further alleged that Ms. Sabatino had consumed alcohol on navigable
waters as part of a sightseeing tour, and that the named County employees were
negligent because they did not enforce Section 0-101-69(a) [sic] of the Rules
Governing the Sale of and Manufacture of Liquor for the County of Maui with respect
to tour or cruise vessel licensees.
Your Committee voted to support the resolution to indemnify the named County
employees.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER KANE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION 06-107.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO. 06-127 - COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE:
Recommending that RESOLUTION NO. 06-108 , entitled "AUTHORIZING
ADDITIONAL COMPENSATION FOR SPECIAL COUNSEL MARR HIPP JONES &
WANG, IN TRINIDAD K. ALCONCEL, ET AL. VS. COUNTY OF MAUI, CIVIL
NO. CV05-00280 SPK BMK" be ADOPTED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman.
MOVE TO APPROVE COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 06-127.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Carroll, to adopt
Committee Report 06-127. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman.
Your Committee met on October 17, 2006, to discuss a proposed resolution to
authorize additional compensation for special counsel Marr Hipp Jones & Wang in
the Trinidad Alconcel vs. County of Maui case.
This matter alleges violations of the Fair Labor Standards Act.
Your Committee approved the resolution to authorize $125,000 in additional
compensation for Marr Hipp Jones & Wang for a total compensation of $250,000.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.

Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Having none, all in favor of
the motion please say "aye."
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AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER KANE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION 06-108.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
06-128

- COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE:

Recommending that RESOLUTION NO. 06-109 , entitled "AUTHORIZING
ADDITIONAL COMPENSATION FOR SPECIAL COUNSEL MARR HIPP JONES &
WANG, IN JACK HENRY WILLIAMS, JR., ET AL. VS. COUNTY OF MAUI, CIVIL
NO. CV05-00278 DAE LEK" be ADOPTED.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
MOVE TO APPROVE COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 06-128.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Carroll, to adopt
Committee Report 06-128. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman.
Your Committee met on October 17, 2006, to discuss a proposed resolution to
authorize additional compensation for special counsel Marr Hipp Jones & Wang in
the Jack Henry Williams, Jr. case vs. the County of Maui.
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The purpose of the resolution is to authorize an additional $125,000 for the law firm
mentioned.
This case alleges violations of the Fair Labor Standards Act and your Committee
voted to support the resolution.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, further discussion? Having none, all in favor of the motion
please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER KANE,
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
COUNTY CLERK: RESOLUTION 06-109.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
06-129

- COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE:

Recommending the following:
1.

That RESOLUTION NO. 06-110 , entitled "AUTHORIZING ACCEPTANCE
OF DONATION OF $1,500 FROM WAL-MART FOUNDATION TO THE
COUNTY OF MAUI, PURSUANT TO CHAPTER 3.56, MAUI COUNTY CODE"
be ADOPTED; and

2.

That County Communication No. 06-235, from the Fire Chief, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Molina.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
MOVE TO APPROVE COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 06-129.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Carroll, to adopt
Committee Report 06-129. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman.
Your Committee met on October 17, 2006, to discuss a resolution authorizing
acceptance of a $1,500 donation from Wal-Mart.
The purpose of the resolution is to accept the donation with the understanding that
the money is to be used to purchase 100 smoke detectors to be placed on fire trucks
and dispersed at residences.
Your Committee voted to adopt the proposed resolution.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, further discussion? Having none, all in favor of the motion
please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER KANE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION 06-110.
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COMMITTEE REPORT
NO. 06-130 -

COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE:

Recommending the following:
1.

That RESOLUTION NO. 06-111 , entitled "APPROVING THE ACQUISITION
OF REAL PROPERTY AT KIHEI, MAUI, HAWAII" be ADOPTED; and

2.

That County Communication No. 06-206, from the Mayor, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chairman.
MOVE TO APPROVE COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 06-130.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Carroll, to adopt
Committee Report 06-130. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Chair.
Your Committee met on October 17, 2006, to discuss a resolution approving the
acquisition of real property at Kihei, Maui, Hawaii for the purpose of the resolution is
to authorize the acquisition of 4,560 [sic] square foot parcel located at 167 Ponana
Street in Kihei.
Your Committee voted to recommend adoption of the resolution as well as the filing
of the communication.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Having none, all in favor of
the motion please say "aye."
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AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER KANE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: May we have just a short recess to confer with you?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Recess, subject to the call of the Chair.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 2:18 RM., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 2:18 RM., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT EXCEPT
COUNCILEMBER KANE, EXCUSED.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: The Council of the County of Maui shall return to order.
Mr. Clerk, let us proceed with the agenda.
COUNTY CLERK: For the record, the last RESOLUTION adopted was 06-111.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
06-131

- COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE:

Recommending the following:
1.

That BILL NO.
(2006), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
REPEALING CHAPTER 8.20, MAUI COUNTY CODE, PERTAINING TO
SMOKING" be PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO PRINT;
and
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2.

That County Communication No. 06-213, from the Director of Finance, be
FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
MOVE TO POSTPONE ACTION ON COMMITTEE REPORT
NO. 06-131 UNTIL THE NOVEMBER 17, COUNCIL MEETING.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion to postpone action on Committee Report 06-131 to a
date certain, which is the seventeenth of November, 2006 regular Council meeting.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
And I appreciate the body's consideration of this postponement. As we all know,
back in August of 2002, the County Council unanimously passed Bill 45 which was a
bill for an ordinance relating to smoking in restaurants. The ordinance went into
effect on January 1, 2003.
And recently the Hawaii State Legislature passed Act 295 which prohibits smoking in
enclosed and partially enclosed areas open to the public as well as places of
employment. This law will go into effect on November 16, 2006. Now we, you know,
I fully support Act 295, for although the various counties in Hawaii have adopted
ordinances offering, you know, different levels of protection against second hand
smoke, Act 295 will insure a consistent level of protection for Hawaii's citizens from
the dangers of second hand smoke.
But, by, with the adoption of Act 295, the Maui County Council is being asked to
repeal Chapter 8.20 of the Maui County Code, which is of course our County
smoking in restaurants ban. Though well intended, repealing our Chapter 8.20 at this
time could, and again I stress could, create a gap in the laws intended to protect our
citizens.
Now according to Section 11 of Act 295, it provides that the Director of the
Department of Health shall adopt rules under Chapter 91 as are appropriate to carry
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out the purposes of this chapter and for the efficient administration thereof. It seems
to be unclear as to when or how long it will take for the Director to adopt. And it is
with that question, I would like to have it explored a little bit deeper so we don't have
any potential gaps in the law. You know, by repealing our own code then we want to
insure that all, the rights of our citizens to be protected from second hand smoke is
still in place. So that is the reason for my request to have this action on this
postponed until the seventeenth so we can go and confer with our, our counsel as
well as with the State Health Department.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Molina.
Members, further discussion on the motion to postpone? Having none, all in favor of
the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER KANE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
06-132

- LAND USE COMMITTEE:

Recommending the following:
1.

That BILL NO. 58 (2006), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AMENDING CHAPTER 19.27, MAUI COUNTY CODE, RELATING TO THE
MAUI CENTRAL PARK DISTRICT" be PASSED ON FIRST READING and be
ORDERED TO PRINT; and

2.

That County Communication No. 06-116, from Councilmember Charmaine
Tavares, be FILED.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Mr. Carroll.

VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 06-132 BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Carroll, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla, to adopt
Committee Report 06-132, Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
The purpose of the draft bill is to amend Chapter 19.27, Maui County Code to allow
restaurant and gift shop uses as accessory uses for cultural and performing arts
centers and for botanical gardens in the Maui Central Park District.
The purpose of the proposed resolution is to transmit the draft bill to the Maui
Planning Commission.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you_
Members, further discussion on the motion? Having none, all in favor of the motion
please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER KANE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: For the record BILL NO. 58.
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COMMITTEE REPORT
06-133
NO.

- PUBLIC WORKS COMMITTEE:

Recommending the following:
That RESOLUTION NO. 06-112 , entitled "ACCEPTING DEDICATION OF A
ROAD WIDENING LOT FOR THE WOLFORD SUBDIVISION I, PURSUANT
TO SECTION 3.44.015, MAUI COUNTY CODE" be ADOPTED; and
2.

That County Communication No. 06-194, from the Director of Public Works
and Environmental Management, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 06-133 BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to adopt
Committee Report 06-133. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Mr. Chair. This report details Committee review and
recommendation of a resolution to accept the dedication of a road widening lot
consisting of 1,478 square feet along East Kuiaha Road for a two lot subdivision
known as the Wolford Subdivision I in Haiku.
The dedication complies with the requirements for subdivision. The subdivision
received final approval on June 28, 2006.
The Committee recommends adoption of the resolution and the County
Communication be filed.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion? If not, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
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AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER KANE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
COUNTY CLERK: For the record RESOLUTION 06-112.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
06-134

- PUBLIC WORKS COMMITTEE:

Recommending the following:
That RESOLUTION NO. 06-113 , entitled "AUTHORIZING THE GRANTING
OF NON-EXCLUSIVE EASEMENT ON COUNTY OF MAUI REAL
PROPERTY SITUATED AT LAHAINA, MAUI, HAWAII, TO THE
ASSOCIATION OF APARTMENT OWNERS OF LAHAINA SHORES FOR
DRAINLINE PURPOSES" be ADOPTED; and
2.

That County Communication No. 06-227, from the Director of Public Works
and Environmental Management, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 06-134 BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to adopt
Committee Report 06-134. Mr. Pontanilla.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Mr. Chair. Committee Report No. 06-134 details your
Public Works Committee review and recommendation of a resolution to grant a nonexclusive easement across and through a portion of County real property located
adjacent to 475 Front Street to the Association of Apartment Owners of the Lahaina
Shores, for the purpose of constructing an underground drainline and connect to an
existing County drainline within the County's right of way.
The easement consists of approximately 356 square feet and Association of Lahaina
Shores will be responsible for the construction, repair and maintenance of the
drainline.
Your Committee supports adoption of the resolution and the filing of the County
Communication.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion?
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I just want to bring to the Members attention and perhaps
its an oversight but numerous times on all of these public works issues, where there
are maps that go along with the adoption of these resolutions, whether it's road
widening lot or easements, I would appreciate it if we could actually have the maps
because those of us who are not Members of the Committee, just so that we can look
at them in case any questions would come up, it would really be nice if we could have
that information available.
Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your comments. The Chair so notes and we will make
that appropriate adjustments.
Further discussion of the motion, Members?
If not, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE,
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER KANE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: For the record RESOLUTION 06-113.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO,
06-135

- PUBLIC WORKS COMMITTEE:

Recommending the following:
1.

That RESOLUTION NO. 06-114 , entitled "ACCEPTING DEDICATION OF A
ROAD WIDENING LOT FOR THE SERLE SUBDIVISION, PURSUANT TO
SECTION 3A4.015, MAUI COUNTY CODE" be ADOPTED; and
That County Communication No. 06-239, from the Director of Public Works
and Environmental Management, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT COMMI I I EE REPORT NO. 06-135 BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to adopt
Committee Report 06-135. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Mr. Chair. This report details Committee review and
recommendation of a resolution to accept the dedication of a road widening lot

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
November 3, 2006
Page 93

consisting of 1,252 square feet along Puuomalei Road for a three lot subdivision
known as the Serle Subdivision in Haiku.
The dedication complies with, with the requirements for subdivision. The subdivision
received final approval on August 4, 2006.
The Committee recommends adoption of the resolution and the filing of County
Communication be done.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion?
If not, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER KANE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
COUNTY CLERK: RESOLUTION 06-114.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
06-136

- PUBLIC WORKS COMMITTEE:

Recommending the following:
That RESOLUTION NO. 06-115 , entitled "ACCEPTING DEDICATION OF
ROAD WIDENING LOTS FOR THE BKJK SUBDIVISION, PURSUANT TO
SECTION 3.44.015, MAUI COUNTY CODE" be ADOPTED; and
2.

That County Communication No. 06-240, from the Director of Public Works
and Environmental Management, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 06-136 BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to adopt
Committee Report 06-136. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Mr. Chair. This report details your Committee's review
and recommendation of a resolution to accept the dedication of a road widening lot
consisting of 1,926 square feet cornering Kahakapao Road and Waiahiwi Road and
an additional 311 square foot lot located on Waiahiwi Road for the three lot
subdivision known as the BKJK Subdivision in Makawao.
The dedication complies with the requirements for subdivision. The subdivision
received final approval on August 7, 2006.
The Committee recommends adoption of the resolution and that the County
Communication be filed.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, further discussion?
If not, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER KANE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION 06-115.
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COMMITTEE REPORT
NO. 06 137
-

-

PUBLIC WORKS COMMITTEE:

Recommending the following:
1.

That RESOLUTION NO. 06-116 , entitled "AUTHORIZING THE GRANTING
OF NON-EXCLUSIVE EASEMENT ON COUNTY OF MAUI REAL
PROPERTY SITUATED AT MAKENA, MAUI, HAWAII TO C H MAKENA
HOLDINGS, LIMITED, FOR UNDERGROUND PRIVATE WASTEWATER
SYSTEM PURPOSES" be ADOPTED; and

2.

That County Communication No. 06-241, from the Director of Public Works
and Environmental Management, be FILED.

CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
MOVE THAT COMMITTEE REPORT NO. 06-137 BE ADOPTED.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina, to adopt
Committee Report 06-137. Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Mr, Chair. This Committee Report details your Public
Works Committee review and recommendation of a resolution to grant a nonexclusive easement across and through a 917 square foot portion of County real
property located adjacent to Makena-Keoneoio Road to C H Makena Holdings,
Limited. The easement will allow for the purpose of connecting an underground
private water system to an existing County sewerline within the County's right of way.
The grantee will be responsible for the construction, repair and maintenance of the
underground private wastewater system and will be responsible for repairs made to
the County's right of way after the system is installed.
Your Committee supports adoption of the resolution and filing of the County
Communication.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, further discussion of the motion?
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Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I, I have a question of our Public Works Director, if I might.
Not, not being a member of this Committee I just want some clarification. And thank
you very much for attaching a map to this committee report. It makes it much easier
for us to understand, even though it's a little difficult to read it.
Mr. Arakawa, Director Arakawa, it's my understanding from looking at this that this is
a, an easement to grant connection to the County's water system for one residential
lot? Is that correct?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Director.
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT MILTON
ARAKAWA: Councilmember Anderson, yes, that's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So, would this easement make it easier in the future for
other properties along Makena Road to eventually tie into the County's wastewater
system.
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT: The easement
that's granted is a non-exclusive easement so other users could perhaps tie into it.
However, any additional users would also require Council approval.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: But this makes it easier for them to be able to do that.
DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT: It provides an
additional link, so, yes. But as I mentioned, any additional users would require
Council approval.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Right, because I think eventually we're going to want to
see that happen, because they're all along the ocean. Thank you very much.
Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Further discussion by the Members?
Having none, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
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AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER KANE,
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
COUNTY CLERK: For the record, RESOLUTION 06-116.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO. 06-138 - WATER RESOURCES COMMITTEE:
Recommending that RESOLUTION NO. 06-117 , entitled "REQUESTING A
REVIEW WORKSHOP ON THE BOYLE STUDY ON CONTAMINATION IN THE
UPCOUNTRY MAUI WATER SUPPLY" be ADOPTED.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
MOVE TO ADOPT COMMITTEE REPORT 06-138.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Ms. Anderson, seconded by Ms. Tavares, to adopt
Committee Report 06-138. Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Your Committee, your Water Resources Committee met on October 18, 2006 and
unanimously recommended adoption of a proposed resolution entitled
"REQUESTING A REVIEW WORKSHOP ON THE BOYLE STUDY ON
CONTAMINATION IN THE UPCOUNTRY MAUI WATER SUPPLY."
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The purpose of the proposed resolution is to request that the appropriate County
Council committee facilitate a review workshop to evaluate the draft final report dated
May 2006, entitled "Development of Lead Control Strategy", prepared by Boyle
Engineering Corporation.
Your Committee also notes that criticism of the Boyle report by the Environmental
Protection Agency and the Department of Health justified a review workshop as
suggested by Dr. Bruce Macler of the EPA. Your Committee also reviewed the
proposed resolution, including the following provision: "a review workshop-including
a panel of qualified experts in hydrology, toxicology, and related scientific fields, and
assisted by EPA and DOH-would provide the Council and other governmental entities
with additional relevant information regarding lead and other contaminants in the
Upcountry water supply." Your Committee also noted that the proposed resolution
would authorize the Council Chair to expend up to $20,000 in cost associated with
the workshop.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you? Having none, all in favor of
the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER KANE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
COUNTY CLERK: For the record RESOLUTION 06-117.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
06-139

- WATER RESOURCES COMMITTEE:

Recommending that RESOLUTION NO. 06-118 , entitled "REQUESTING A
COMPREHENSIVE PERFORMANCE EVALUATION OF THE UPCOUNTRY MAUI
WATER SYSTEMS, INCLUDING SURFACE WATER TREATMENT PLANTS" be
ADOPTED.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Anderson.

COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
MOVE TO ADOPT COMMITTEE REPORT 06-139.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Ms. Anderson, seconded by Ms. Tavares, to adopt
Committee Report 06-139. Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Your Water Resources Committee met on October 18, 2006 and unanimously
recommended that the full Council adopt resolution entitled "REQUESTING A
COMPREHENSIVE PERFORMANCE EVALUATION OF THE UPCOUNTRY MAUI
WATER SYSTEMS, INCLUDING SURFACE WATER TREATMENT PLANTS."
The purpose of the proposed resolution is to request that the Environmental
Protection Agency evaluate the Upcountry Maui water system.
Your Committee also noted, Mr. Chair, that the State Legislature last year stated that
the upcountry, that "upcountry Maui is an example of one area where the quality of
the drinking water has deteriorated and has become a major cause of concern to
residents of the area."
This Committee also was advised that the EPA had offered to conduct a nonregulatory Comprehensive Performance Evaluation of the Upcountry water system.
It should also be noted that the proposed resolution contemplates expenditures up to
$20,000 for expenses associated with the Comprehensive Performance Evaluation
and that Dr. Bruce Macler of the EPA informing, Mr. Chair, that a private consultant
conducting a similar type analysis would cost us over $150,000.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion? Having none, all in favor of the motion
please say "aye."
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AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER KANE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
COUNTY CLERK: For the record RESOLUTION 06-118.
COMMITTEE REPORT
NO.
06-140

- WATER RESOURCES COMMITTEE:

Recommending that BILL NO. 59 (2006), entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE
AMENDING CHAPTER 14.03, MAUI COUNTY CODE, REQUIRING COUNCIL
APPROVAL OF WATER SOURCE DEVELOPMENT AGREEMENTS WITH
PRIVATE ENTITIES" be PASSED ON FIRST READING and be ORDERED TO
PRINT.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
MOVE TO ADOPT COMMITTEE REPORT 06-140.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Ms. Anderson, seconded by Ms. Tavares, to adopt
Committee Report 06-140. Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Your Water Resources Committee met in September 13, 2006 and again
unanimously recommended to the Council to adopt a bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN
ORDINANCE AMENDING CHAPTER 14.03, MAUI COUNTY CODE, REQUIRING
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COUNCIL APPROVAL OF WATER SOURCE DEVELOPMENT AGREEMENTS
WITH PRIVATE ENTITIES."
The purpose of the proposed bill, Mr. Chairman, is to require Council approval of
water source development agreements with private entities, except for County
contracts that are subject to the Hawaii Procurement Code.
Your Committee also noted, Mr. Chair, that the authority granted to the Council under
the proposed bill was consistent with the Council's policy-making and budgetary role
prescribed by the Charter. It should also be noted that the proposed bill would
appropriately provide the legislative branch with oversight of the executive branch's
activities with respect to the commitment of public resources. In addition, your
Committee noted that the legislative oversight that would be provided by enactment
of this bill, Mr. Chair, in part, is justified by the absence of amendments to the Water
Use and Development Plan since its adoption in 1990.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER KANE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
COUNTY CLERK: For the record BILL NO. 59.
Mr. Chairman, there are no further committee reports to consider. Shall we proceed
with communications?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Proceed.
The following County Communications were presented.
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COUNTY COMMUNICATIONS
NO. 06-267

DAVELYNN M. TENGAN, PROSECUTING ATTORNEY,
(dated October 9, 2006)

Informing of the Department of the Prosecuting Attorney's intent to expend $5,000 in
forfeiture funds for the purchase of equipment.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Tavares.

COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:
YES, ON BEHALF OF THE BUDGET CHAIR, MR. KANE, I
MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION 06-267.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Ms. Tavares, seconded by Mr. Carroll, to file
County Communication 06-267. Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes, the Prosecuting Attorney has informed us that they
will be using the $5,000 in forfeiture funds for the purchase of equipment for their
purposes.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Further discussion? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER KANE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
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NO. 06-268 - KALBERT K. YOUNG, DIRECTOR OF FINANCE,
(dated October 20, 2006)
Transmitting a copy of a report of short term investments for the quarter ended
September 30, 2006.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:
YES, ONCE AGAIN, ON BEHALF OF THE BUDGET CHAIR,
MR. KANE, I MOVE THAT COMMITTEE, COUNTY
COMMUNICATION 06-268 BE FILED.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Ms. Tavares, seconded by Mr. Carroll, to file
County Communication 06-268.
Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes, Mr. Chairman, this is in compliance with a
Resolution 99-26 that requires a quarterly report on the short term investments of the
County of Maui and it is due within 30 days of the ending of the quarter and they are
complying with that request.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, any comment or further discussion on the motion? Having none, all in
favor say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER KANE.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
NO. 06-269 - ALAN M. ARAKAWA, MAYOR, (dated October 20, 2006)
In accordance with Section 2.41.040, Maui County Code, informing of a vacancy on
the Commission on Persons with Disabilities due to the passing of Patricia Stewart.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I MOVE TO FILE COUNTY COMMUNICATION NO. 06-269.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Molina, seconded by Mr. Carroll, to file County
Communication 06-269.
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
It is with deep regret to inform you and the Members of the passing of Patricia
Stewart via correspondence from the Mayor's Office on October 20, 2006.
Ms. Stewart, a member of the Commission on Persons with Disabilities passed away
on October 11, 2006. We all appreciate her serving our community and extend our
deepest sympathies to her family and friends.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Further discussion, Members?
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I also wanted to give my condolences. I know last time
when we had our, our meeting I did make mention of the fact that Kent Stewart and
Patti were both members of our church and I just want to say that she gave whatever
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she could. And sometimes she had her challenges but I really think that it's people,
particularly with disabilities who we really appreciate in this community because
where we may have all of our capabilities and, you know, every lets say function in
our body may work, Patti as well as many other individuals suffer from disabilities and
when they give of their time, it's oftentimes at a great effort just simply to get to the
meetings. So I want to thank the individuals who, particularly those with disabilities
who serve on any boards and commissions and volunteer their time.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Excuse me, thank you.
Further discussion, Members. Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER KANE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
NO. 06-270 - WAYNE Y. FUJITA, DEPUTY DIRECTOR OF FINANCE,
(dated October 26, 2006)
Transmitting a copy of a letter from Old Republic Title & Escrow of Hawaii, Ltd.,
relating to the sale of land identified as TMK: (2) 2-2-002:073 located at Kihei, Maui,
to Hale Mahaolu Ehiku.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much.
I MOVE THAT, THAT COUNTY COMMUNICATION 06-270 BE
FILED.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
November 3, 2006
Page 106

COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla, to file
County Communication 06-270.
Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, the communication that we received is merely
informational purposes in accordance to Resolution 06-71, the information confirms
the sale of real property to Hale Mahaolu Ekihu, Ehi, Ekihu, Ehiku.
Thank you very much, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: It's a long day, Members. Thank you.
Further discussion? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA,
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER KANE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried.
Mr. Clerk.
NO. 06-271 - LYNN A. S. ARAKI-REGAN, ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT
COORDINATOR, (dated October 19, 2006)
Transmitting a copy of the "Maui Solar Roofs Initiative Quarterly Report July 1 September 30, 2006."
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 06-271 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
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NO. 06-272 - LYNN G. KRIEG, DIRECTOR OF PERSONNEL SERVICES,
(dated October 19, 2006)
In accordance with Section 7-5 of the Maui County Charter, informing of the
abolishment of certain unfunded positions.
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 06-272 be referred to the Budget and Finance Committee.
NO. 06-273 - BOB CARROLL, COUNCIL VICE-CHAIR, (dated October 27, 2006)
Transmitting a letter dated October 17, 2006, from Dawn Lono, relating to emergency
response services.
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 06-273 be referred to the Committee of the Whole.
NO. 06-274 - ALICE L. LEE, DIRECTOR OF HOUSING AND HUMAN CONCERNS,
(dated October 11, 2006)
Relative to Aloha House, Inc., transmitting the following:
1.

A copy of a proposed document entitled "GRANT AGREEMENT FOR A
LICENSE OF COUNTY REAL PROPERTY";

2.

A copy of a proposed document entitled "LICENSE"; and

3.

A proposed resolution entitled "AUTHORIZING A GRANT OF A LICENSE OF
COUNTY REAL PROPERTY TO ALOHA HOUSE, INC."

The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 06-274 be referred to the Housing and Human Services Committee.
NO. 06-275 - CHARMAINE TAVARES, COUNCILMEMBER, (dated October 26, 2006)
Transmitting a draft resolution entitled "REFERRING TO THE LANAI, MAUI, AND
MOLOKAI PLANNING COMMISSIONS A DRAFT BILL AMENDING
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CHAPTER 19.45, MAUI COUNTY CODE, PERTAINING TO PROJECT DISTRICT
APPROVALS".
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 06-275 be referred to the Planning Committee.
NO. 06-276 - CHARMAINE TAVARES, COUNCILMEMBER, (dated October 27, 2006)
Transmitting the following:
1.

A draft bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE RELATING TO IMPACT
FEES FOR TRAFFIC AND ROADWAY IMPROVEMENTS IN HANA, MAUI,
HAWAII"
.

2.

A draft bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE RELATING TO IMPACT
FEES FOR TRAFFIC AND ROADWAY IMPROVEMENTS IN PAIA-HAIKU,
MAUI, HAWAII";

3.

A draft bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE RELATING TO IMPACT
FEES FOR TRAFFIC AND ROADWAY IMPROVEMENTS IN MAKAWAOPUKALANI-KULA, MAUI, HAWAII"; and

4.

A draft bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE RELATING TO IMPACT
FEES FOR TRAFFIC AND ROADWAY IMPROVEMENTS IN WAILUKUKAHULUI, MAUI, HAWAII".

The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 06-276 be referred to the Planning Committee.
NO. 06-277 - DAIN P. KANE, COUNCILMEMBER, (dated October 20, 2006)
Transmitting a proposed bill entitled "A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
CHAPTER 10.76, MAUI COUNTY CODE, PERTAINING TO PARKING LOTS AND
PIERS".
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 06-277 be referred to the Public Works Committee.
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NO. 06-278 - MILTON M. ARAKAWA, A.I.C.P,, DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS
AND ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT, (dated October 16, 2006)
Transmitting a proposed resolution entitled "AUTHORIZING THE GRANTING OF A
NON-EXCLUSIVE EASEMENT ON COUNTY OF MAUI REAL PROPERTY
SITUATED AT KAHAKULOA, MAUI, HAWAII, TO ANTHONY J. RODRIGUES,
TRUSTEE OF THE REVOCABLE LIVING TRUST OF ANTHONY J. RODRIGUES
DATED JULY 9, 2003, AND IRENE G. RODRIGUES, TRUSTEE OF THE
REVOCABLE LIVING TRUST OF IRENE G. RODRIGUES DATED JULY 9, 2003".
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 06-278 be referred to the Public Works Committee.
NO. 06-279 - MICHELLE ANDERSON, COUNCILMEMBER, (dated October 19, 2006)
Transmitting the following:
1.

A document entitled "UPCOUNTRY WATER SERVICE: Priority List for
Building Permit Applications, Subdivisions & Water Service Requests", dated
December 9, 2005; and

2.

A copy of a correspondence from the Director of Water Supply to the Board of
Water Supply, attaching a document entitled "UPCOUNTRY PRIORITY LIST:
Meters Installed or Reserved", dated August 21, 2006.

The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 06-279 be referred to the Water Resources Committee.
NO. 06-280 - GEORGE Y. TENGAN, DIRECTOR OF WATER SUPPLY,
(dated October 25, 2006)
Transmitting the Fiscal Year 2007 first quarter report on waterline easement
conveyances.
The County Clerk stated that the recommended action is that County Communication
No. 06-280 be referred to the Water Resources Committee.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, you have the Chairman's recommendation of referral to the
various standing committees of the Council. Are there any requests or questions?
Having none, those communications as read by the Clerk shall be referred to the
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various standing committees as noted on your left hand margin of today's agenda
with no objections.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: No objections.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: No objection.
CHAIR HOKAMA: So ordered.
Mr. Clerk.
The following resolution was presented.

RESOLUTION - SECOND AND FINAL READING
RESOLUTION
NO. 06-104
AUTHORIZING PROCEEDINGS IN EMINENT DOMAIN FOR THE
ACQUISITION OF REAL PROPERTY SITUATED AT WAILUKU, MAUI,
HAWAII FOR WAILUKU WASTEWATER FORCE MAIN REPLACEMENT
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
1 MOVE TO PASS ON SECOND AND FINAL READING
RESOLUTION NO. 06-104.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
SECOND.
COUNTY CLERK: We have a motion by Mr. Pontanilla, seconded by Mr. Molina to pass
Resolution 06-104 on second and final reading.
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
Approval of this resolution will authorize eminent domain proceedings for a
23,556 square feet portion of a parcel within the Y. Hata Tract located near the
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Kahului Beach Road and Waiehu Beach Road intersection. The subject property
valued at $248,000 is necessary for the wastewater system improvements
anticipated for the Wailuku Force Main Replacement Project expected to begin in
2007.
All other needed properties have been acquired for the project with the exception of
this portion. Thank you, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion before you. Having none, all in favor of
the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER KANE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried. We have eight "ayes", one "excused" Mr. Kane.
Resolution 06-104 passes second and final reading.
Mr. Clerk.
The following bills for ordinances were presented.

ORDINANCES
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 54 (2006)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING APPENDIX A
OF THE FISCAL YEAR 2007 BUDGET FOR THE
COUNTY OF MAUI AS IT PERTAINS TO THE
DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS AND
ENVIRONMENTAL MANAGEMENT
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.

Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you.
ON BEHALF OF THE BUDGET CHAIR, MR. KANE, I MOVE
THAT BILL 54 PASS SECOND AND FINAL READING.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Ms. Tavares, seconded by Mr. Carroll, to pass
Bill 54 on second and final reading. Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
The purpose of this bill is to amend Appendix A, Part I, of our Fiscal Year 2007
budget to appropriate $2,000,000 for the construction, maintenance and repair of
County roads in the County of Maui. This is the second part of us accepting the grant
of funds from the State for $2,000,000 and these, this $2,000,000 will be used as
follows: $600,000 for improvements to Hina Avenue, from Wakea Avenue to Mokapu
Street in Kahului; and $1.4 million for the realignment of Hansen Road, from the
Puunene Post Office towards Pulehu Road. And this is to eliminate two dangerous
curves in the present road.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER KANE.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried, we have eight "ayes", one "excused" Mr. Kane. Bill 54
passes second and final reading.
Mr. Clerk.
ORDINANCE NO,
BILL NO. 55 (2006)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING
THE FISCAL YEAR 2007 BUDGET FOR THE
COUNTY OF MAUI AS IT PERTAINS TO ESTIMATED REVENUES,
CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROJECTS, AND TOTAL APPROPRIATIONS
(OPERATING AND CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PROJECTS)
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:
ONCE AGAIN, ON BEHALF OF THE BUDGET CHAIR,
MR, KANE, I MOVE THAT BILL NO. 55 BE ADOPTED ON
SECOND AND FINAL READING.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Ms. Tavares, seconded by Mr. Carroll, to pass
Bill 55 on second and final reading. Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes, the passage of this Bill will provide an additional
$3.3 million for the construction of the Central Maui Landfill, Phase IV-B.
The Central Maui Landfill project primarily involves the excavation of an eight-acre
site adjacent to the current landfill, installation of drain pipes and a liner, and the
filling of a leachate lagoon.
The Solid Waste Division Chief stated that the Central Maui Landfill, Phase IV-A
project was completed in 2005 and though it had an estimated useful life of two
years, it is going to run out between December of this year and February of next year
so Phase IV-B needs to be started now.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion?
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chair.
I, I would like to make a comment on this because I think it's worth noting that we are
filling up our landfill twice as fast as we had predicted and that it is due to residential
refuse.
And here we are spending $3.3 million unplanned due to this acceleration of the
filling up of the landfill. And I think it would be probably a wise thing for us to look in
the next budget session what it would cost to increase our efforts in our recycling
efforts here in Maui County because we may be saving the life of, of our landfill if we
instead put some money towards increasing our efforts in recycling.
And I just wanted to make that note because here we are spending three, almost
three and a half million dollars that we didn't plan on having to spend at this time.
So, I just wanted to underscore that so everyone's aware of the fact. And those of
you listening at home, please recycle as much as you can because we only have so
much space for our refuse.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Any further discussion, Members? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER KANE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried, we have eight "ayes", one "excused" Mr. Kane. Bill 55
passes second and final reading.
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Mr. Clerk.
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 56 (2006)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE AMENDING ORDINANCE NO. 3388,
BILL NO. 35 (2006), RELATING TO THE ISSUANCE OF
GENERAL OBLIGATION BONDS OF THE COUNTY OF MAUI
CHAIR HOKAMA: Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:
YES, IN CONJUNCTION WITH BILL 55, WHICH WE JUST
PASSED, 1 MOVE FOR THE ADOPTION OF BILL NO. 56 ON
SECOND AND FINAL READING.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Ms. Tavares, seconded by Mr. Carroll, to pass
Bill 56 on second and final reading. Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yeah, the purpose of this Bill is to increase the general
obligation bond authorization by the 3.3 million needed for the "Central Maui Landfill,
Phase IV-B" for a total bond principal amount not to exceed $27,905,000.
Your Committee was concerned, however, that the Administration has not yet
evaluated whether existing funds from capital improvement projects' budget, funded
in Fiscal Year 2006 and 2007 budgets could be utilized to supplement this project
before requesting additional bond funding.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say
"aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE,
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER KANE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried, we have eight "ayes", one "excused" Mr. Kane. Bill 56
passes second and final reading.
Mr. Clerk.
ORDINANCE NO.
BILL NO. 57 (2006)
A BILL FOR AN ORDINANCE ESTABLISHING A RESIDENTIAL WORKFORCE
HOUSING POLICY
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman Hokama.
I MOVE THAT BILL NO. 57 ENTITLED "A BILL FOR AN
ORDINANCE ESTABLISHING A RESIDENTIAL WORKFORCE
HOUSING POLICY" PASS SECOND AND FINAL READING.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion by Mr. Mateo, seconded by Mr. Pontanilla, to pass
Bill 57 on second and final reading. Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, there's been an incredible amount of discussion
ongoing towards this landmark piece of legislation. The residential workforce
housing policy is the first step in addressing this County's affordable crisis.
Chairman, I would like to yield the floor to my colleagues for their comments and
request that 1 speak last on the item. And Chairman, you have always allowed the
Members to speak first on the issues, perhaps the Chair would like to start the
comment process first.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Mateo.
And to be fair to the Members the Chair will take that under advisement.
But at this time the Chair will recognize Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair.
On your behalf I have before me four amendments to this bill; however, all the
Members have before them the, your memo of November 3, 2006. If there is no
objection I would go over the four bills [sic] at one time and put them into one. If
there is an objection then I will do them one by one.
MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTION.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Mr. Carroll, those four amendments please.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Thank you, Chair. For the first bill I would entertain a motion, well
for all of the bills and 1 will go through the, them one, two, three and four.
I WOULD ENTERTAIN A MOTION TO AMEND THE MAIN
MOTION FOR BILL NO. 57 (2006) BY INSERTING, AFTER THE
WORD "CLERK" IN SUBSECTION 2.96.030(C)(2), "PRIOR TO
FINAL SUBDIVISON APPROVAL OR ISSUANCE OF A
BUILDING PERMIT FOR THE DEVELOPMENT, WHICHEVER IS
APPLICABLE. ANY SUCH APPEAL SHALL
ADMINISTRATIVELY STAY THE PROCESS OF THE
DEVELOPMENT'S SUBDIVISION OR BUILDING PERMIT,
WHICHEVER IS APPLICABLE, UNTIL A DECISION ON THE
APPEAL IS RENDERED." AND TO REMOVE THE LAST WORD
"AND".
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, second amendment please, Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
THE SECOND ONE IS BY STRIKING SUBSECTION
2.96.030(C)(3) IN ITS ENTIRETY AND INSERTING IN ITS
PLACE "3. THE COUNCIL SHALL APPROVE OR DISAPPROVE
THE APPEAL BY RESOLUTION WITHIN 90 DAYS FROM THE
DATE THE DEVELOPMENT HAS CONCLUDED ITS
PRESENTATION OF EVIDENCE SUPPORTING THE APPEAL.
IF ON THE 91ST DAY AFTER THE DEVELOPMENT HAS
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CONCLUDED PRESENTING SUCH EVIDENCE THE APPEAL
IS NOT DISAPPROVED, THE APPEAL, AS SUBMITTED BY
THE DEVELOPER, SHALL BE DEEMED APPROVED BY THE
COUNCIL; AND".
AND I WOULD AMEND SUBSECTION 2.96.030(C)(4) "IF A
REDUCTION, ADJUSTMENT, OR WAIVER IS GRANTED BY
THE COUNCIL, ANY SUBSTANTIVE CHANGE OR
MODIFICATION IN USE WITHIN THE DEVELOPMENT, AS
DETERMINED BY THE DIRECTOR, SHALL INVALIDATE THE
REDUCTION, ADJUSTMENT, OR WAIVER PREVIOUSLY
GRANTED."
AND LASTLY, BY STRIKING THE PHRASE "MAY
PROMULGATE" AFTER THE WORD "DIRECTOR" AND
INSERTING IN ITS PLACE THE PHRASE "SHALL ADOPT
ADMINISTRATIVELY" AND BY ADDING A COMMA AND A
PHRASE "PURSUANT TO CHAPTER 91, REVISED STATUTES,
WITHIN ONE HUNDRED AND EIGHTY DAYS AFTER THE
EFFECTIVE DATE OF THIS ORDINANCE" AFTER THE WORD
"CHAPTER" IN SECTION 2.96.120.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, we have a motion to amend the main motion by consideration of
the four amendments as stated in a memo, memo dated November 3, 2006 from
myself, your Chair to the Members, made by motion by Mr. Carroll, seconded by
Mr. Pontanilla.
Members, in my memo to you, you have my reasons for recommending these
amendments for clarification to Bill 57.
Discussion. Mr. Carroll.
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: Just for the public's information since all the Members and, have
this before them, I will read the rationale and justification for each one.
The first one, the amendment provides that an appeal must be filed with the Office of
the County Clerk prior to final subdivision approval or an issuance of a building
permit. The processing of the development's subdivision or building permit will be
stayed until the appeal is resolved.
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The second one is a 90-day time limit for the Council to approve or disapprove an
appeal by resolution. If on the 91st day the appeal is not disapproved, it shall be
deemed approved by the Council. This will provide the applicant with the certainty
needed in order to move forward with or abandon the project. A Council decision on
appeal in a timely manner will minimize the added carrying costs assumed by the
developer during the duration of the appeals process.
Third, the amendment clarifies that any substantive change or modification in use
within the development shall invalidate the reduction, adjustment, or waiver
previously granted.
And finally, fourth, requires the Director of Housing and Human Concerns to adopt
administrative rules rather than allow this authority to be optional, and impose a 180day deadline for the adoption of administrative rules. The administrative rules are
necessary to clarify the various administrative procedures that will be required to
implement an effective housing policy, such as the appeals process, or how a lot-only
subdivision will be handled. A 180-day deadline will expediate implementation of this
bill while allowing sufficient opportunity for the Department of Housing and Human
Concerns to propose rules and procedures and to seek public input. The members
of the public deserve a chance to review and comment on the rules and procedures
that will impact how the bill is implemented within six months after the bill is enacted.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
And Members, for your information, the Chair appreciates Vice-Chairman Carroll
introducing this on behalf of the Chairman. But for your information, the amendments
will be as presented in Ramseyer format in the memo dated today. So, which has
met and the review and we have received the comments from both our legal analyst
through cooperation in working with the Office of Corporation Counsel.
We are under discussion? Any further discussion on the amendments as proposed
in this motion? Having none, all in favor of the motion please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER KANE.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried, we are now back to the main motion as amended.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I MOVE TO AMEND BILL NO. 57 BY STRIKING THE PHRASE
IN SUBSECTION 2.96.040, SECTION (B)(4)(A) WHICH READS
"AN AMOUNT THAT REPRESENTS THE DIFFERENT IN UNIT
COSTS FOR A FAMILY OF FOUR AT ONE HUNDRED
PERCENT AND ONE HUNDRED SIXTY PERCENT OF MEDIAN
INCOME PURSUANT TO AFFORDABLE SALES PRICE
GUIDELINES AS ADJUSTED BY THE DEPARTMENT BY WAIT
LIST AREA" AND INSERTING IN ITS PLACE THE PHRASE
"EQUAL TO THIRTY PERCENT OF THE AVERAGE
PROJECTED SALES PRICE OF THE MARKET RATE
DWELLING UNITS AND/OR NEW LOTS IN THE
DEVELOPMENT."
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL:
SECOND.
CHAIR HOKAMA: We have a motion to amend made by Ms. Anderson, seconded by
Mr. Carroll, Members in a memorandum date, addressed to you from Ms. Anderson
dated November 2, 2006.
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
And thank you for noting that the Members do have this in a memo form.
This amendment will change the fee a developer would pay in lieu of providing
residential workforce housing units to an adjustable fee equal to 30 percent of the
average sales price of the market-rate units and/or new lots.
The current bill uses the U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development's
affordable sales price guidelines to create a formula that sets an in lieu fee, which
automatically adjusts when there are changes in HUD's income limits. Changing this
formula to establish a fee that adjusts with the sales price of the market-rate units will
allow the in-lieu fee to be proportionate to the actual sales price of the market units.
-
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So, under the current formula the in-lieu fee would be a flat $190,500 per unit based
on HUD's 2006 income limits. With the new formula, a development with an average
sales price of $300,000 per unit would require a $90,000 in-lieu fee per unit, but a
development with an average sales price of $1,000,000 per unit would require a
$300,000 per unit fee. This proportional in-lieu fee will encourage high-end
developers to build residential workforce housing instead of paying fees to satisfy the
housing requirement, and will assist those building more affordable housing in
meeting the residential workforce housing requirement.
And I might add, Mr. Chairman, will help effectuate the intent and purpose of this bill
which is to get housing built.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, any further discussion on the motion to amendment?
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: I think that this is a, one of the areas that we did receive
quite a bit of testimony on. Because I really believe that there is a, an impact on the
smaller developments and on the lower priced housing. Because it really was, the
way that it was structured before, it just was not going to treat different types of
developments in a way that really made sense, and you cannot penalize smaller
developments because their cost recovery is very, very different than on a much
larger scale development.
So, I think that this does work in a rational way and I also think that the testimony that
we heard and the question that was posed by the Housing Chair, if there were a way
that we could actually eliminate the in-lieu fee altogether, which I believe will be
discussed, I guess the meat of the discussion on the housing policy.
I think that we have to have alternatives because there may be circumstances where
people absolutely cannot provide in the other categories and I think that this gives us
one more option but it also responds to some of the criticism that has been launched.
And I do believe that the in-lieu fee if it is utilized properly will, will be actually very
effective if there is a circumstance where people do not want the option or do not
have the option of actually constructing the homes.
Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Members, further discussion on the motion to amend?
Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Being that we just got this amendment yesterday, I'm sort of on the fence with this in
terms of input from the public being that this will impact the individuals that we want
to have these affordable homes built. I'd like to get more input on this matter from
them so I'm, I'm somewhat on the fence with this just based on that premise. And if I
do support it, it would be with reservations, Chairman, because I think, I think we
need to hear from that sector of our community on this.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you for your comments.
Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much.
Just for clarification purposes only, the 30 percent that we're discussing at this point
was actually the figure we were dealing with a little more than six months ago. So we
had like more than a year that we were dealing with this particular figure and prior to
the 30 percent, the number we were dealing with was a 50 percent requirement. So
it was because of public input, it was because of the need for us to address both the
developer and the little developer that the 30 percent came into play. So I just
wanted to make that, that point a little clearer, Chairman.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Excuse me, thank you.
Further discussion on the motion to amend. Okay, having none, all in favor of the
motion to amend please say "aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."

NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER KANE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Motion is carried, by eight "ayes", one "excused" Mr. Kane is excused.
Members, are there any further amendments to be offered at this time?
Okay, having none, prior to moving to full discussion on the motion as amended, the
Chair will call for a short recess till three fifteen.
(THE MEETING WAS RECESSED BY THE CHAIR AT 3:12 P.M., AND WAS
RECONVENED AT 3:27 P.M., WITH ALL MEMBERS PRESENT EXCEPT
COUNCILMEMBER KANE, EXCUSED.)
CHAIR HOKAMA: The regular Council meeting of the third, November, 2006, shall return to
order.
Members what is before you is Bill No. 57 for second and final reading, the motion,
the main motion before you is to pass as amended.
Are there any further proposals to be presented to the Chair?
If not the Chair will take the opportunity provided by Mr. Mateo to share some words
first since I usually allow all others to speak first and Mr. Mateo, of course as the
maker of our motion has the opportunity to conclude the discussion.
Members, I share with you this afternoon, just some thoughts. First thoughts I will
share with you is the phrase that I have heard prior to this being reported out of
Committee and during first reading. The three word phrase "it won't work." You
know, I've heard this said about the 40, 50 percent requirement in our proposed
residential workforce housing policy.
And I have had the opportunity and experience to work for a Hawaiian corporation.
And I can assure you through a sixteen column accounting pad, how a 50 percent
affordable unit can work and with my eraser I can show you how that same project
can fail. And I haven't been shown substantial data by the development sector
beyond the three words "it won't work", why it couldn't work.
And it is interesting to hear from our development sector as the, I think Mr. Cook
mentioned that we're trying to think out of the box, they did not wish us to look at this
proposal by staying in the box.
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I think it is important to understand Members, for our community, and that is one of
the things that I share with you this afternoon. That we may need to continue to
simplify the message and share it to the community how we're trying to achieve
affordable housing and that it needs to be understood that this is just one part, the
initial part of a larger housing strategy to insure the housing needs of our County's
residents. This is not the final strategy, this is not the final answer. It is part of a
larger group of tools that will need to be proposed, enacted, implemented to address
affordable housing issues.
I've lived through many different Mayors and Councils to know that it was very
simplified in the sixties. I think Ms. Tavares can attest and recall. At that point in
time, what was told to the Council from the landowners, from the LURF's, from the
banks was that the County of Maui did not have enough zoned property for housing
and that answer was to zone sufficient acres for housing through the seventies into
the eighties. The Council implemented project districts, large, hundreds, or a
thousand acre zoning approvals with the flexibility to move within that blob of how to
address housing.
So we presented to the community, the banks, the developers, hundreds or a
thousand acres of zoned property for housing. Did that solve the problem? No,
because who builds hundreds of houses until they know that each house is sold? So
again, that was not the answer to what we were told was the answer.
Council's in the past has, was told if you put a condition, we will comply, and we'll
provide the housing so you don't need to make it across the board standard policy.
And the Councils in the past believed that a entity's word, their handshake, and
execution of a unilateral agreement meant we would get those housing units. And
here we are today still being owed thousands of housing units. So that, I guess, did
not work.
So now we're looking at making a requirement, a stick. Well, as I said earlier
Members, maybe we need to have a very big heavy stick at this time and it definitely
got the attention of the various components. But I think what we need to share with
the community, especially those residents that are depending upon us to put that hot
prod forward, to get a positive reaction because we have already started the
discussion of incentives.
And I believe because Ms. Anderson will definitely return next term. Mr. Mateo will
definitely return next term. I've been blessed by my community, 1 will definitely be
back next term, that we will start on the consideration of what the housing or
development sector is needing as it says in testimony, the carrot or the candies.
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But it's interesting that in their comments to all of us Members, as well as what they
are telling our local people who do not have homes out there is that I had thought we
had enough smart brain power people in all sectors of our community because what I
believe we are doing this afternoon is presenting an opportunity for us to look at this
like a diamond, multi-faceted. Why are they so stubborn to only want to look at it one
way? Because it is to their advantage to look at it in one way.
I think we're smart enough to know, like a diamond, there's hundreds of facets and
we're going to look at it through the various facets. And I suggest to you that I had
hoped to some of the development sectors people through their accountants, through
their attorneys, that they would be offering to us, and at least one testifier,
Mr. Faulkner did give a constructive comment, about possibly how to achieve this
policy with adjustments. And his comment this morning was, exempt the County fees
for affordable housing. I thought that was very constructive and I think that is worth
review and possibly supporting and putting it in the law that we should exempt
County fees, County permits as well as considering shortening the permit approval
time.
Okay, but we can do that legislatively. The effectiveness is the implementation that
the Administration is to follow through on. We can legislate great laws but if it is not
implemented and administrated correctly, it still won't get done. So it's a joint effort of
the whole County government.
I think the example, I think that Mr. Dowling brought up has some merit that we
should look at the Hawaiian Homes, Homelands program and how they pursued and
maybe it's time we look at up-fronting the infrastructure course, cost of a subdivision.
We have the financial power to look and consider that type of option.
But at the same time I would say, and it's interesting that now they are waiting for us
to give them the potential answers and options of this opportunity. They're waiting for
us. Well, I thought partnerships was a two way street.
But as someone who is very tight with our people's money and I'm concerned about
losing revenue, I would say, I'd be very open and ask you to consider things that if it
is to up-zone land, that if it is agricultural we should consider freezing the property tax
at that point in time. That they are going forward and should they get the up-zone to
develop urban land, there is an automatic savings of the tax they should pay versus
the tax they are paying at the lower intents use, agriculture. So there's a savings
there automatically. I don't have a problem with considering giving them that savings
right through the turnkey and providing the resident with a house.
And then we can also look at ways of helping our potential homeowner by looking at
a multi-year ramp up of maybe a five year, twenty percent per year ramp up that they
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won't pay a hundred percent of their real property tax for that affordable unit for those
in the gap and income levels that we are trying to target, that only after five years will
they then be considered paying hundred percent of their property tax bill.

I think it's possible for us to look at ways of asking our State Legislature to look at
State taxes, possible State tax credits on how we can adjust laws there to continue to
provide our business sector with additional incentives. Some people hate the word,
but I think it is worthy for affordable housing to consider a type of tax credit to assist
them to provide the affordable housing.
There's many ways to address this opportunity. I am disappointed, I use the same
word that I testified, I'm disappointed that the development sector continues to want
to look at it from the same box in the same manner. That is not partnership either.
And I think it is, we need to continue to help educate our community that Mr. Mateo
and his Committee intended this to be a starting point, not the end point. And I think
the Committee was willing enough to put in language that this policy be reviewed at a
minimum, every two years.
I have not heard one Member say that should something be brought back before the
individual or the Council as a whole, that we wouldn't want to look at making the
adjustment in a relatively short time. I have not heard that resistance or hesitant from
the Members of this body.
So who is trying to stop progress? I don't think it's the Council. I think we've been
very receptive to hearing the cries of our residents that want a home. And I would
agree with Mr. Mateo, if you were a large financial entity making maybe 20,
25 percent profit over a $25 million loan to a development, would you hear that cry as
a financial analyst? Or you going to pay attention to that 50,000 savings account,
checking account--individual resident that's standing in line with fifty, hundred other
people trying to scrip to get a down payment for a house. Who you going to pay
attention to? The 20, 25 percent profit you know you're going to make on that large
multi-million dollar preconstruction loan to a developer.
So the banks to me have definitely self interest to protect. And maybe the County
needs to look at other ways of investing its millions, hundreds of millions of dollars in
other ways for short term investment to get the attention of our financial institutions.
And maybe we need to put our money into certain funds to allow those that want to
do affordable housing and is, and I think the County is willing to either ask for no
interest or very little interest than a bank would. And if you think I'm crazy, you're
going to say, how would you then get insurance about getting the money back. I'm
not crazy, you don't want to pay, I'll take the land and we'll do the housing.
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So I don't think the sky is falling people, I don't think the earth will open up and
swallow the County of Maui, that the fear mongers want to set among you. I consider
this a time, an opportunity that may never come again. I commend you to rise to the
challenge. And I would also share with you as being your national representative on
county governments that this is a not a unique Maui issue. It is not a unique State of
Hawaii issue. This is an issue that faces many of the Sunbelt States, the Florida's,
the California's, the Arizona's, where already they have tried to protect their
residents. And we have learned through their failures, by their court's actions
regarding certain issues that we have made appropriate adjustments in our ordinance
proposal.
So though, I know, so I say to you this afternoon, my question is, doesn't our people
deserve for us to set the higher standard. Doesn't our people deserve for us to do all
we can to provide the housing because you've heard it and I've heard it. They
currently don't have a home opportunity now. If this policy goes forward as the fear
mongers say and we, they won't build the housing, what is the difference to them.
They still don't have a house. And that's the bottom line, they still won't have a
house. I think you can go out and hold your head up proudly to know that we are
willing to try another facet, another tool.
I thank you for allowing me to share, and once more I will just end that this is the first
step. This is just one part of a set of tools to address the issue of housing and maybe
cohesively and comprehensively we can make the difference.

Thank you, Members.
Further discussion on the motion to amend.
Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes, thank you, Mr. Chair.
I appreciate your comments very much. When Chair Mateo of the Housing
Committee, Housing and Human Concerns Committee undertook this arduous task
over a year and a half ago, I think we were all on the Committee trying to contribute
in a positive way knowing what the needs were out there in the community and
hearing over and over again, how difficult it is for people to get into some sort of
dwelling.
And we've gotten to a point where our society or our communities are being, are in
jeopardy because they're living in very crowded conditions because there is no other
option out there. So I see this like you do as one tool in the toolbox, there are many.
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And I just wanted to have a little comment about if you remember back in
October 6, 2005 is when I floated my 80 percent affordable proposal. And I actually
believe it could work. It still could work but it had to come in as a package, not just
the 80 percent, but also ways to, ways to meet that 80 percent affordability and that
was stretching it out to the median income. I was willing to go to 200 percent of
median income. Now this was October 2005.
Then I note with interest that in July of 2006, when they had the ULI forum on
sustainable workforce housing, a lot of the, a lot of concerns were raised there. They
noted that there are few homes being built, there's a high demand, our homes that
are being built match the income levels of the demand. They should include rentals.
Seventy-seven point seven percent of Maui households earn below 140 percent or
less, or below 140 percent. There's a huge gap in the supply of homes for those who
can afford them and the focus is on the high end. Is infrastructure a bottleneck was a
question was asked. Lack of planning for infrastructure is. For water, the supply
seems not to be the problem as much as the distribution. What's needed is a
planned financial system of infrastructure to support growth.
Under their actions section, they talked about the new inclusionary zoning ordinance.
It's a generic term that we use to describe our workforce housing policy. We will not
catch up with the shortfall. We should be considering going all the way up to
200 percent of median income in considering affordable housing. Use all tools
available: ordinances, community land trust, Hawaiian Homes, developers,
government, Habitat for Humanity, etc., etc.
So we have had a good discussion, I think in our community about all of the, the
different facets that you refer to, Mr. Chair. And I think with the, the affordability that
we're talking about, you know, we're talking about percentages all the time and I think
its been confusing. And a lot of people think they know what that percentage is and
what that means, and judging from what they say I don't think they really do. You
have to define what that percentage is as you're talking.
And I, I took the liberty of passing out to the Members a chart. And this, this chart
looks at our proposal, the Council's proposal at this point. The first line is the "HUD
Percent of Median Income" and it has the categories, 50 to 80 percent, 80 to
100 percent, etc., all the way up to 180 percent. Then it has the income level of the
people who would qualify for housing in each of those categories. The next line is
the unit prices according to HUD at six percent interest. And in showing where our
workforce housing bill ends up, and our workforce housing bill addresses at the low
side the 80 percent of median to the 160 percent of median. The unit costs in that
percentage for a family of four and that's, we use this as kind of as the standard for
talking points, but there are adjustments for all kinds of family situations, for rent and
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for sale. So it's not just this. This is just used so that everybody talks about the
same orange.
The low side according to the 2005 is $204,000 at 80 percent of median income,
that's the cost of the unit to $258,900 as the cost of the unit at a 100 percent of
median. Then the next category is 100 percent to 120 percent which again is the
258,900 and it goes up to $319,000. The next section 120 percent to 140 percent of
median income starts at a $319,000 home and goes to a $379,000 home. A hundred
and forty percent to 160 percent of median income starts at around 379,000 and
goes to $454,700.
We are not talking about one room shacks someplace just slapped together. In our
affordable housing bill, we break it up even further into 12 percent, well the
percentages start getting crazy but anyway it's spread out over the four categories
from 80 percent of affordable, 80 percent median to 160 percent of median income.
Now lets take for example what I put down here, and these figures, have to do a
disclaimer, they may not be the exact figures that we were able to discover. But in
the Spencer project just down the street there, which is 51 percent affordable, their
units, for 210 units, the low is at 250,000 to 275,000--looking at that chart that comes
into the categories of 80 to 100 percent and 100 percent to 120 percent. Fifty-one
percent of their homes are in that category. They don't have anything as far as
affordable in the 120 - 140, 140 - 160 percent. Their market priced homes are
350,000 to 500,000 and if you throw them on our scale it just slightly exceeds the
160 percent where we're talking about affordable in our policy. Okay, that's one.
There's 200 market homes in his project, 210 affordable.
In the Hale Mua project, it's also 51 percent affordable project and they address, in
their affordables, they have 12 units at the 70 percent of median, which is 164,900.
They have 95 units at the 80 percent of median, they have 95 units at the 90 percent,
and 36 units at the 100 percent of median income. So their entire affordable unit is
100 percent of median income and less. There isn't anything in the three categories
above that that our policy handles. Their market units, or market that they're talking
about are lots only, they're not, they're not house and lot packages so it's a little hard,
here we get some apples mixed in with the oranges. But their market lots are
projected to be at 275,000 to $350,000 each. And if you figure out what kind of
house you want to put on there, let's say it's a 200, $300,000 house you adjust
accordingly so even the market will actually fall just a little beyond the 180 of median
income which is outside of our category. But now we're talking about market.
What I think we were trying to do, and myself particularly what I was trying to do was
try to get a range of house prices in these projects so that we had an option for a lot
of people rather than lumping everything into one median income group or two. But
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to have the whole spectrum instead of jumping from the end of the 120 percent or the
140 percent of median income, at 140 percent was $380,000 house, if you didn't
qualify for that because you made more than $87,000 a year with your, your family of
four, then you were at the mercy of the market.
And we heard at first reading someone has a project in Pukalani that they're at the
lower end of the market at $670,000. So what's the difference there? What do you
need to make in order to qualify for a, it's off my scale anyway, in order to qualify for
that $670,000 house and that's the low end of the market as he states. This is what
we're talking about, that gap group. Those are the professional that are not here, or
leaving because they can't afford to, to buy a home or to buy an apartment, or even
to rent.
And, and, and I note that a lot of people came up and said the permits take so long,
and the Water Department takes so long, and the engineers do this and that and the
other thing. Well we all know, all of those departments where these permits are
processed are shorthanded. And they are all, and the County of Maui alone is
shorthanded in filling those kinds of positions of engineers, and plan checkers, and
those professionals because why? They can't live here. We have planners that
came, stayed for a little while and gave up and said I'm sorry I can't live here, I'm
leaving. These are the people that provide those core services to all of us here. And
if we don't take care of those people providing those services to us, and once again
we're talking about nurses, lab technicians, scientists, beginning scientists like at the
R&T Park.
I had a meeting out there where they're losing people because they can't afford to
live here. These are bright young people with PHD's that can't afford to live on Maui.
So what are we, we can promote high tech all we want, but if we don't insure that
there's going to be housing for these folks, we're going to lose that part of our
community, continue losing the "brain-drain" in Maui and like I said before, I was here
when we had the "brain-drain" in the sixties.
We need to protect our next generation and the next and the next. If we don't start
now, we're just going to get further into that hole, I was watching a show the other
day about the Black Hole in the Milky Way, during dinner that was my dinnertime
entertainment. But that's how I feel like, I mean it spins around, spins around, and
you get sucked in and that's what's happening to us. We're getting sucked into this
deep dark hole. The market has not provided the housing we need for our working
professional people. The market has not, all these years, the market has had a
chance to do it and I think we're still waiting.
So Mr. Chair, like you I agree, and Mr, Mateo I'm sure feels the same way. This is a
beginning and I think it's a good beginning. Let's try to come together and make this
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work. Too much of our future, too much of our generation's future depend on what
we do here. We need to start from somewhere and this is a good place to start.
Thank you, Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Tavares.
Further discussion, on the motion as amended.
Ms. Johnson.
COUNCILMEMBER JOHNSON: Yes, Mr. Chair.
I really appreciate your comments. I appreciate the work that the Committee has
done, also the comments of Ms. Tavares. And, I, I want the public to understand that
we do listen. We don't have to agree with everything that's said, but we do our best
to try to educate ourselves and I, I just simply in this case I disagree with the
Administration's take on this particular item. I think that they are missing something,
either we haven't gotten our message out or they're getting information that is being
fed back to them by the people that are building homes that really, I think is not
accurate. When I see our head economist in the State espousing all of these doom
and gloom type predictions because of the enactment of this policy, I, I'm not buying
into that. Frankly I wish we would have had an affordable housing policy four years
ago or longer ago, but better late than never.
And I think back when I made my first moratorium proposal for South and West Maui,
which really would have allowed, the only thing that would have been permitted was
affordable housing, public projects, single family homes and I think, maybe one other
classification. But basically we were trying to address, or I was trying to address
several different things. Well we heard from the development community, oh no you
can't do that, it's going to ruin our industry. And, yet, we're chastised for not coming
forward with a policy more quickly. I tried to do my best to focus attention on that
particular, at that particular time and what I felt could have been a win/win because
we really need to put into place, I felt core legislation which would have been
affordable housing, it would have been traffic impact fees, lots of other things.
But I'm pleased, I'm really pleased that at least at this point we have something. And
I applaud our, our Housing and Human Concerns Chair, you know, Mr. Mateo
because he's been the first Chair of that Committee that has really aggressively
attacked the problem. Recognized it and just said out of sheer frustration because,
for the reasons outlined that the development community was not building the
housing. The market was not doing what it professed it was going to do and produce
the houses. He took the bull by the horns and took this out to the community.
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We're the legislative body, we are the people that actually are probably even closer
to the public than, than any part of government other than the people that directly
interact in our, I guess our, our service centers. But for me, the legislative body really
has a huge responsibility and I think that what we've tried to do is to be fair.
I cannot tell you the number of times when I felt really sorry for staff having to redraft
and redraft and redraft. We have killed more trees over this bill just to placate or just
to respond to all the different suggestions that were made. Things were floated,
things were pulled back. It's been a push pull and I really applaud the, the members
of our community for also coming forward with their constructive suggestions. I
applaud Mr. Mateo for having the perseverance. I'm surprised that, you know, his
head is still on because I think that some of the knobs that have been pounded on it
most recently would make it just about ready to fall off.
I really think that a more constructive approach rather than having the development
community paint this picture and come forward with a, oh we're going to be
threatened with possible litigation because we're putting in fees that have no rational
nexus. And we're don't have the legislative authority, that's not been granted to us.
Well at 30 percent they weren't here saying that. They were no where, that was fine
with them because they like the number, because they like the number. So to me,
the question was never the constitutional issue, it was is it a number that is
advantageous that they want to work with. Well they have been getting away with
highway robbery for a long while.
This Council and I'm not speaking about, you know, the present one, but let's say, the
Councils for years have always responded primarily to the people that have, I've
always said have been in the drivers seat, which were the large landowners and the
developers. And that was always, and it's still to a certain extent is a problem for me
because we are the legislative body. We need to assume the helm. We need to take
a good look at what we're doing in a proactive way and try to get into a leadership
position. It's an illusion that the Administration really is in control of everything. The
Administration implements the policies that we craft and that we draft. And those
policies are hopefully reflective of what's desired in the community so to me, I think
we have the greater responsibility.
The orders maybe in the past, long before I ever came here where that everything
was a trickle down. It was primarily what the Mayor wanted. Strong Mayor form of
government. That was kind of the way that it was always portrayed to me. I don't
know, I wasn't here then. But being a malihini I always come to the table with new
ideas, new challenge, new challenges, and new ways of looking at things.
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I think this policy is the product of a lot of input from very fine minds. We have tried
and I know the Chair of the Committee has tried very hard to respond to all of the
different things that have been floated. It's not as some people said a perfect bill, but
I like it. I think that it's a start.
I think that one of the conversations I had yesterday was very telling because
somebody called me to say that they did not support the bill and they were a small
developer and we talked. And I said well, you know, there's many ways that you can
satisfy this requirement. And when I brought up the part of what if a community land
trust or the County gave you the land, how does your bottom line come out. Oh, well
if you give me the land, then my numbers totally change. I said well then are you
saying you could it. Of course the person said, of course I could do it. Well I said
that's one of the components of the bill. If we got land from one entity, one
developer, who's to say we couldn't use that land to give to the other guy who's doing
his project, thereby bringing down the cost substantially because and especially if it's
entitled land.
We have the power in this Council to rezone, to put forward community plan
amendments. The General Plan Advisory Committee is doing some of its work. It
may make recommendations, all of those things are possibilities.
But I think that for too long, we've just been stuck in this business as usual mode.
And I'm glad to see that the Council really is taking what I feel is a leadership
position. It might not be popular, it might not even work, some components of it, but
if we never do it, if we never try it, how will we ever know.
For me, Mr. Chair, the, the rational nexus of this whole thing, you want to call it an
affordable housing bill, for me it's not really an affordable housing bill, it's, it's what it
states, it's a workforce, residential workforce housing bill. To me the two lowest
categories, I guess if you look at the 40 percent, 20 percent I would say is perhaps
on the affordable range. You look at the remaining 20 percent, that's in the gap
range, that's where a lot of our workforce really is getting their income. But, it is not,
it's really not an affordable housing bill if you look at it.
We move the percentages to a higher level and I did a calculation just using
Ms. Tavares' numbers. And if you looked at what we did before, where the ranges
were, where it went from the 50 percent up to the 120 percent. I just ran an average
from the lowest cost home up the highest cost within that category, when we had it at
30 percent and the average came out to be $216,400. Now because we lopped off
the bottom part and we raised it up, I took that same, which would be 80 percent and
I went up to the 160 percent and now that average between the lowest and the
highest was $349,000. To me, the bill is not the same, the percentages I think
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actually work if you work the numbers. So what would have been 30 percent at a
lower range, when you cost it out, we may come in actually better.
So for me, Mr. Chair, I am going to support this bill as a beginning point. I know it's
not going to be the end. My rational nexus is that right now the housing that's being
built at the market level is displacing our workforce and the rational nexus for me is
build the housing for the people that are employed here.
I think the first time and it was Councilmember Anderson that just kind of brought it
home for me when she said something to the effect that out of every ten homes built
under the 30 percent formula we're going to use, seven of those homes would not be
for local people. They would be for speculation or for other people that weren't even
living here now and that bothered me because who are we building homes for. And
this residential workforce housing bill I think is very good. I don't have a crystal ball, I
don't know what's going to happen when this bill is implemented, but I challenge the
people that came forward and actually said they could build the units cause I think
those will be the individuals that will really prove that this is a workable bill and that
they are willing to join us hand in hand with really crafting something that will result in
housing. So that's my stand and I'm sticking to it. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Johnson.
Members, we are under discussion on the motion, as amended.
Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chair.
I'm not going to be long winded.
I think we had a lot of discussion for the past 18 months on this particular bill. You
know, as a member of the Housing and Human Services Committee, I just want to
acknowledge the Chair of the Committee, Danny Mateo, for taking the bull by the
horn to create an ordinance for affordable housing for our workforce here in Maui
County.
You know, when we first started we heard a lot of testimony in regards to the need for
affordable housing, especially for our working families. You know, we have spent the
last 18 months creating this bill that is now before us for second and final reading.
And this morning we've heard a lot of testimonies again in, by the building industry,
the business sectors, non-profits and individuals themselves. You know, I want to
thank all of them for providing inputs to us this morning, as well as providing inputs
when we first started this affordable housing workforce policy.

Regular Meeting of the Council of the County of Maui
November 3, 2006
Page 135

When I read the community plan and general plan documentation, it says in there
that you should create affordable housing for our people here in Maui County. And
part of the documentation is that, you know, we, government, should also be working
with private sector to create this affordable housing that our community sorely needs.
You know, this morning we heard a lot of concerns by individuals as well as the
business sectors in regards to this policy. And they're not saying that they don't
support the bill, of course we did have some testifiers that supported the bill. But
what I've heard this morning on one side that's, you know, said that they had
concerns are things like you mentioned earlier, the carrots. And like you say, you
know, certain individuals talked about exemptions.
When you mention Department of Hawaiian Home Lands, you know, I take a look at
the, the construction design for Department of Hawaiian Home Lands creating
affordable housing for the Hawaiian community. You know, we provide them with
flex design that lowers cost. So we need to be conscious of the things that we,
government, can also provide private sector to create this affordable housing. And
sometimes, from the Planning Commission to the County Council we add a lot of
conditions that increase the cost of housing. That we need to be conscious of.
Sometimes the conditions, not sometimes, the conditions are to help build a more
credible project, but at times, it creates additional costs that will be passed on to
individual homeowners.
The 201G process which is now called a 201HH is a State process that creates
affordable housing. And because of the time limit that we have to approve a 201 HH
process, you know, we, we take away the bureaucracy as far as the duration we take
to approve projects and that's one of the biggest concerns that we have in this
County in regards to reviewing plans, any plans.
So for me, Chair, this bill is a first step in achieving our goal. And I applaud the
Committee, and I applaud Mr. Mateo for taking the bull by the horn and coming out
with a bill that hopefully one day it would be a win/win situation for not only, you
know, we government also, the people of this County as well as the private sector.
So Chair, for me, I'm going to be supporting this Bill. It is a first step, and it is a very
good first step. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla.
Mr. Molina.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I'm going to be a little bit more longwinded than my colleague from Kahului. So, what
the heck everybody else has been longwinded, let's go for it.
This is a very, very important issue and I think we should share our thoughts deeply
with everybody. You know, Mr. Chairman, ideally for some it would have been nice
to send this back to Committee for additional discussion and possible revisions and
there may be some merit to that. However, out of respect for my colleagues on the
Housing Committee as well as the sense of urgency for establishing some type of
housing policy, I believe we've reached a point where this matter needs to be settled
on the Council floor.
The proposed housing policy before us today has been tainted with the politics of a
Mayoral race. It's been perceived by some that a yes vote for this policy supports
candidate "A" and a no vote for this policy support candidate "B". I don't agree with
that perception. Now I cannot speak for my fellow colleagues but my vote today has
nothing to do with the Mayor's race. I'm interested like everyone else in simply
finding solutions to our housing problems.
Now I had planned to suggest as a compromise or something for consideration of this
body that this matter be postponed until the November 17 Council meeting because
we do have a election coming up. And I looked at it as possibly clearing the air of
any perception the public may have that this is, that this Council is playing favorites
for the Mayor's race, which I don't believe that is true, at least not on my part.
Now emotions are high and temperatures are short and 1, I thought in my mind that
we need to take a moment to take a few deep breaths, just looking at it from the
community as a whole. But, you know, Mr. Chairman, I can count and I know you
and my fellow colleagues will want to move this and, you know, that is something that
I accept and we all need to move on. But I had thought that the bill had been worked
on for 18 months, would two more weeks have an impact or hurt? But so be it, we
need to move on and at least get the wheels of progress turning in one way or
another.
I support the need for a housing policy but again it's been shrouded with politics
along with the assumptions that there may be economic or an affordable housing
calamity which this policy may, you know, cause. Now of course that at this point is
speculation. It may or may not be valid. But how can we tell unless we put
something in place, you know.
My vote to support this today, I have concerns, but I am going to still support it. And
again the concerns I've had is just that it's unfortunately turned into a political circus
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and it's become divisive in our community. And I've long felt with any type of
proposed legislation if it cause divisiveness in the community, maybe we need to step
back and review what we're considering. But the crisis is so deep and so critical and
this is just the beginning, one tool of many tools that's, that has been stated by you
and Councilmember Tavares and others.
This is not the ultimate solution to the housing crisis, it's just one of many and I know
you, also Member Mateo and Member Anderson are assured of coming back to this
Council next term. As far as the other six seats we won't know until November 7. I
would ask that the three of you continue to be open to hearing the concerns of the
business sector should any problems occur and that it be addressed expeditiously.
And, like it or not, one of our testifiers said, we have to respect the developers and
work with them, people in the building trades, business, retail, and the construction
industry as a whole. I know people sometimes have animosity towards them, but the
realities is they keep our economy going and the revenue generated from these
industries fund the various social programs that our community needs. And they also
provide the funding that we need to sustain our police, fire and parks services. So
some may look at it as a necessary evil, but that's, that's the realities of it. How can
government be sustained without revenue from this sector of our community.
So, to sum up, Mr. Chairman, the housing crisis involves everyone working together
otherwise we all get nothing and our citizens who need housing will be the ones who
suffer. So, I support putting this legislation into play and then we'll see what
happens. I think we need to at least get the wheels of progress turning as it relates
to this matter, Mr. Chairman.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Molina.
Further discussion?
Ms. Anderson.
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Appreciate this opportunity.
I'd just like to premise what I have to say. I don't see this as a political, a political
anything. The only person who's made this political is the Mayor with his, you know,
backdoor letter calling the development community to arms. That's the only thing
that's made this political. And if you choose to ignore it, then there's no reason to
even bring up politics.
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This has to do with the social and economic viability of the future of this County,
Mr. Chairman. This has to do with providing our resident population with their right to
have a roof over their heads. You know, this is not anywhere USA, this is Maui No
Ka Oi. And people all across the globe want a piece of paradise in Maui No Ka Oi.
And because of that we can't depend on the market driven economy to meet our
needs because the market for Maui County is the world market. How can our
residents ever hope to compete with the multi-millionaires in the world today.

Never before, never before in, in the history of the United States have there been
more millionaires, have there been more billionaires. People with excess
discretionary money to fund their fantasies. And so it's not unusual to have people
willing to come to Maui and buy a second or a third home, and come here maybe
once or twice a year to fulfill their fantasy in luxury.
But what does that do to the rest of Maui County and to the residents who live here?
It's very unfair to expect our population to be able to compete with the market
economy of the world. That's why government has to step in because if we just let
the free economy have it's way with Maui they're going to sell us off to the highest
bidder piece by piece. And there'll be nothing left for the future residents, or the
future children and grandchildren of the people who work so hard to make Maui No
Ka Oi all these decades.
So I'd like to bring this home a little bit and, and throw out some startling, but realistic
figures on what we're facing here. First of all, Mr. Chairman, I think it's worth noting
that 35 percent of our population in Maui County, 35 percent of the households, that
could be any number of people in a household, we all know many people who have
ten members of their household, multi-generations in one household. So we've got
17,000 households in Maui County that live at 50 percent or below the median
income. That means they're, they're taking home, they're making $31,000 or less,
Mr. Chairman. We have 8,600 households who are in that 17.8 percent of our
population, households that are making between 31,000 and 49,000. These are
household incomes, not individual incomes.
And I'm not going to go through the rest of it but I just want to note that 70 percent of
our population, our resident population are making below $62,000 a year. And of
that, the majority of them are making thirty, $32,000 a year to sustain a household,
Mr. Chairman. That is the economy that we present to our population because we
are a service economy.
Hawaii Business News, oh, here's, this is great, this issue is the top 250 companies
who are making the most money. Who made the most money? The top
250 companies. But there's also an article in here and this is dated August of '06
called "The Last Wave." And it talks about, well I'm just going to say Hawaii's
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working class may not survive the island's economic boom. Because it talks about
the living wages that we offer our kamaainas, Mr. Chairman. And of the ten largest
occupations and when I say largest, these are occupation, these are the most
number of jobs that we have to offer. Of the ten largest occupations that we offer the
residents of our State, not just Maui County, only two of them produce an income of a
living wage and that would be elementary school teachers and registered nurses.
Everybody else, retail salespersons, office clerks, waiters and waitresses, cashiers,
janitors, maids, housekeepers, food prep, service workers, fast food, bookkeeping,
accounting, auditing clerks, those are all larger numbers of jobs offered than
elementary school teachers and registered nurses. All of those jobs are far below a
living wage.
So what does that mean to our people, Mr. Chairman. That means that people like
this family right here, the father has two jobs, the mother has one job. The house
they were renting, renting, the neighbor sold his house, up the property value of the
neighbor's house, the neighbor upped their rent from $900 a month to I think it was
$1,300 a month $1,500 a month, In one fail swoop these people were on the street,
in this case, on the beach. This is a hard working family, kamaaina family. They're
working as many hours as they possibly can. Their children are suffering for lack of,
of contact with their parents. This happens all over the State and it's happening right
here in Maui County, Mr. Chairman.
(Councilmember Johnson was excused from the meeting at 4:26 p.m.)
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: And I thank Princess Lehuanani for coming and putting a
face to it today for us. Because through no fault of your own, you could be in that
same situation. I could be in that same situation. If my landlord raises my rent, are
you going to give me a raise, Mr. Chairman? Is the public going to give me a raise?
No, so I want to bring this home how important this is to, to, we're safeguarding the
future of Maui County.
We are in a social economic crisis, Mr. Chairman, and we can ignore it and not talk
about it and say we're doing our best to deal with this, but if you don't name it and
claim it, you can't change it. And we need to change it, we need to stop the exodus
right now.
You know what's very shameful, this what I'm bringing forward to you, Mr. Chairman,
are examples of what's going on Oahu, but it's the very same thing that's happening
here. And it'd be interesting for someone to go out and do some statistical research
on this. But this is November 1, in the Honolulu Advertiser and they're talking about
the hundreds for homeless people living on the Waianae Coast. And hundreds of
them are school age children. Of a student body of 650 children at Kamaile
Elementary School, 65 percent of these children are homeless. That's disgraceful,
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how this State ever let that to happen. To me it's a, a huge disgrace. And that's why
I call this a social economic crisis.
And, we're stepping to the plate, Mr. Chairman, we're going to put a stop to this. And
those developers who think they have entitlement to come here and use our
resources and our aina to trod out the highest and best profit they possibly can for
their pockets, they better take a second guess about it and maybe pack up and go
somewhere else because those days are over.
I'm going to give you some more scary statistics. This is from the recent socioeconomic study done for this County, Mr. Chairman, of which we are going to be
basing the new General Plan, dated August '06, sorry, June '06. In 2004,
Mr. Chairman, 37 percent of all Maui island sales, housing sales were to buyers
residing outside of Maui County. In Kihei-Makena, that reflected 42 percent of the
sales. And even worse, Mr. Chairman, on the West side of Maui, over 50 percent of
the total sales in 2004 were to non-residents.
(Councilmember Johnson returned to the meeting at 4:30 p.m.)
COUNCILMEMBER ANDERSON: So who are we building residential housing for? Who is
the development community building residential housing for? Certainly not for the
demographics of Maui. And they can complain all they want about how unfair this bill
is. Well you know what, it's time for them to get real and get fair with us and start
providing housing for our people. And if they can't do it, fine, goodbye, aloha oe, we
don't need you in Maui County. Go somewhere else and rip them off and get your
highest and best profit.
You know what that means, Mr. Chairman. Just based on the statistics from 2004, 1
don't have the statistics for '05 and '06 to date, but on this, in this economic study,
they're telling us that today 20 percent of the housing in this County is dedicated to
non-residents.
Is that what we want to do with our resources? Is that what we want to do with the
future of this County? To turn it over to, as a playground for the rich and, and the
wealthy to come and have their fun and, you know, leave what, what in return. A
gated community that excludes the rest of us. I think we need to stop that trend. We
need to put the gates on that. We need to recognize that this island was built by your
forefathers, Mr. Chairman, by Ms. Tavares' forefathers, Mr. Pontanilla's forefathers,
Mr. Molina's forefathers, Mr. Mateo's forefathers. And where's the respect for that?
The legacy that they left us. How are we going to take that into the future for your
grandchildren, your great-grandchildren, your great-great-grandchildren. Are they
going to have to live in Vegas? Because by the time they come along, what's left?
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Mr. Chairman, this bill is a courageous move. I applaud this whole Council. I
especially applaud Chairman Danny Mateo for having the guts and the bravery to
stand strong despite all the, the bitching and moaning by those who's pockets are
heavy with profits from Maui No Ka Oi.
So I'm going to close this up right now with a quote from Martin Luther King Jr. I'm
sorry and I'm not certain what speech this is from but I found the quote more than
apropos. He said the hottest places in hell are reserved for those who remain neutral
during times of great moral conflict. This body is not being neutral, Mr. Chairman,
we're stepping to the plate on behalf of the residents of this County and I hope
people across the State recognize that we're taking a bold step for our people. It's
time for greatness, not for greed. It's a time for idealism, idealism not ideology. And
it's a time not just for compassionate words, Mr. Chairman, it's a time for
compassionate action.
Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ms. Anderson.
Before you is the main motion as amended. Any further discussion?
Mr. Carroll?
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL: I cannot think of anything else. My colleagues, well spoken as
they are, I feel have covered every facet of the bill before us today.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
Mr. Mateo as our Chairman of our Housing Committee, I would ask if you would have
comments that you'd like to present to the Members.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you very much, Chair.
From the very beginning, Chairman, the very foundation of this policy, the premise
and the motivation was for us to start addressing the need of taking care of our local
residents. For far too long, they have been priced out of reach of owning and even
being able to rent affordable dwellings.
Their voices were not being heard, their pleas to government was not being
responded to, or if it was, they were being provided with political rhetoric and false
promises.
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Who were we building homes for? We were building homes for the rich, the
privileged, and as you've heard, the non-resident. I don't know how to be more
explicit to be able to emphasize the fact that our process is but the first step.
Everyone that wanted to participate in the process contributed and spoke to the
needs of the policy and they were given that opportunity and welcomed.
This process took us from Hana all the way to Lahaina, and in many communities in
between. Discussion did include input from the development community, the realtors
association and in part via membership of the Maui Chamber of Commerce. And still
now these same organizations claim that not enough discussion has taken place and
they can criticize and attack the process, the Committee work, the effort of hundreds
of recommendations, the numerous people that was part of the process and now
provide you, as we have all heard, threats of no housing will be built and provide the
economic whoa. How absolutely pathetic.
The Mayor's letter calling people to arms that he initiated and sent out is another
example of politicizing this affordable housing issue. They just don't get it. It's about
taking care of our people. It's about returning dignity and reaffirming our commitment
as the legislative and elective body of this County to put our people first and to help
them in securing a place to own or to rent.
I commend this body for standing firm against the bombardment and the negativity
that we have experienced throughout the last week. The nay-sayers are the special
interest groups. Remember the hired guns that stood before us at prior meetings.
Well today, you had the privilege of hearing and looking at the faces of the real
people of Maui that came to talk to us as they continue to express their pleas to us
for housing.
It is unfortunate when our only major newspaper refuse to print a Viewpoint that
explains and responds to attacks and insinuations on the policy, but use their own
resource to chastise and to criticize.
The residential workforce housing policy is the beginning. This is the first step. The
policy will be visited again and I'm sure many amendments will occur. We want a
win/win situation for all of us, where our residents will be the beneficiaries of the
policy, the developers will make their profit and this County will have a policy that
works.
We're in this together, committed to supporting the needs of our residents, those who
trust us to do the right thing. Stand firm, stand together and let's make that statement
loud and clear. Our residents, our people are our priority. To the development
community, I extend my hand to continue to work together and ask that you help us
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to help our people. I have heard through testimony the readiness to build affordable
units and I hope that is an offer of good faith. Your effort is vital and we acknowledge
this.
We heard from a few testifiers from the development community this morning
requesting that we send this bill back to Committee and have more discussion. If we
do take this back to Committee, we could spend another 18 months talking at each
other since you and I both know very well there is no perfect bill. We need to create
that starting point and approve Bill 57, this once again is the first step. In the near
future the so-called carrot items will be looked at, specific items like bonus density,
and credits, and fast-tracking process, and initiatives.
We must partner with the developer and we know this. I know the pressure on each
of the Members has been intense but I remind all of you, we're in this together. We
owe the unanimous passage of this residential workforce housing policy, we owe it to
the residents of Maui County, we owe it to our children and to the generations that
will follow, allowing them the opportunity to live here and stop the exodus of our
people to the mainland as we have all heard.
To the many people that worked hard with us, supported the effort, committed an
incredible amount of time and strived to find common ground in the development of a
housing policy, and especially to the Members of the Housing and Human Services
Committee, thank you, thank you, thank you.
Chairman Hokama, I say mahalo for allowing me this opportunity to share my manao,
my thoughts with the Committee. And as one of the testifiers mentioned this
morning, imua, lets move forward and let's, let's pass Bill 57, As Amended.
Mahalo, Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Mateo.
Members before you is the main motion as amended for Bill 57 to be passed on
second and final reading.
The Chair is ready to call for the vote. Mr. Carroll.
Okay, thank you. Members, all in favor of the main motion as amended, please say
"aye."
AYES: COUNCILMEMBERS ANDERSON, JOHNSON,
MATEO, MOLINA, PONTANILLA, TAVARES,
VICE-CHAIR CARROLL, AND CHAIR HOKAMA.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Opposed, say "no."
NOES: NONE.
EXCUSED: COUNCILMEMBER KANE.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Bill 57 passes second and final reading with eight "ayes", one "excused"
Mr. Kane.
Mr. Clerk.

ANNOUNCEMENTS
Members of the Council offered various announcements.

ADJOURNMENT
There being no further business before the Council, the regular meeting of
November 3, 2006, was adjourned by the Chair at 4:53 p.m.
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